Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

7-19-2022 6:00 PM

The Biomechanical Effects of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

Yousif Atwan, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Johnson, Jim, The University of Western Ontario
Athwal, George, The University of Western Ontario
Langohr, Daniel, The University of Western Ontario
A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science degree in Surgery
Yousif Atwan 2022

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Orthopedics Commons

Recommended Citation

Atwan, Yousif, "The Biomechanical Effects of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty" (2022). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 8698.

https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/8698

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

Abstract

The utilization of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty (RTSA) has continued to increase as its clinical indications expand. The optimization of the rotator cuff function in the setting of RTSA is poorly understood and poor outcomes are associated with lack of external and internal rotation function. The purpose of this study is to evaluate the role of implant parameters on rotator cuff tendon excursion and moment arms in the setting of RTSA.

Using a cadaveric based model, a custom designed modular RTSA system was implanted that allowed for incremental changes to glenoid and humeral lateralization. Using a shoulder simulator and optical tracking, rotator cuff tendon excursion and moment arms were calculated at various arm positions and implant configurations.

Increased glenoid and humeral lateralization yielded overall increased tendon excursion. Despite lack of statistical significance, there was a trend towards increased rotator cuff moment arms as glenoid and humeral lateralization increased.

Keywords

Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty, glenoid lateralization, humeral lateralization, moment arm, tendon excursion, rotator cuff.

Summary for Lay Audience

The use of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty (RTSA) has continued to increase as it has been found to be beneficial for an increasing number of glenohumeral problems. Despite great clinical outcomes, the consistency of internal and external rotation outcomes is poor. There have been a variety of implant designs studied and used in clinical practice that attempt to combat a variety of issues associated with RTSA. Some designs utilize a lateralized glenoid component while others prefer to lateralize the humeral component. There is a lack of literature that assesses the effect of lateralization of RTSA components on the rotator cuff tendons. The purpose of this study was to evaluate the effect of RTSA humeral and glenoid lateralization on the excursion and moment arms of the rotator cuff.

Using six cadaveric shoulder specimens, a modular RTSA implant was utilized that allowed incremental change to glenoid and humeral lateralization. These specimens were mounted onto a custom shoulder simulator that allowed for controlled abduction, internal rotation, and external rotation. Various implant configurations were tested at various arm positions. The excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, subscapularis superior and inferior were recorded at each trial. Excursion data was utilized to calculate respective moment arm data for each trial. The moment arms represent the effectiveness of a muscle on applying motion about a particular joint.

Results demonstrated statistically significant increase in tendon excursion as glenoid and humeral lateralization were increased, for all tendons tested. Despite lack of statistical significance, there was an overall trend towards increased rotator cuff moment arms as glenoid and humeral lateralization increased. Further research comparing these relationships to native rotator cuff excursion may further illustrate possible optimal implant positions that may restore native function.

Co-Authorship Statement

- Chapter 1: Yousif Atwan sole author
- Chapter 2: Yousif Atwan study design, data collection, statistical analysis, manuscript preparation
 Jason Lockhart study design, data collection, statistical analysis
 Nicholas Van Osch study design, data collection, statistical analysis
 Dan Langohr study design, statistical analysis, manuscript preparation
 Jim Johnson study design, reviewed manuscript preparation
 George Athwal study design, specimen preparation, manuscript
- Chapter 3: Yousif Atwan study design, data collection, statistical analysis, manuscript preparation
 Jason Lockhart study design, data collection, statistical analysis
 Nicholas Van Osch study design, data collection, statistical analysis
 Dan Langohr study design, statistical analysis, manuscript preparation
 Jim Johnson study design, manuscript preparation
 George Athwal study design, specimen preparation, manuscript
 preparation
- Chapter 4: Yousif Atwan sole author

Acknowledgments

This thesis would not have been made possible without the support of many individuals along the way. First, I would like to express my sincerest gratitude to my supervisors: Dr. George Athwal, Dr. Jim Johnson, and Dr. Dan Langohr. Their support and mentorship throughout this process has been impeccable and they've not only served as supervisors but as mentors and role models. I could not have asked for a more supportive and talented supervising group.

I would like to thank Jason Lockhart, Andrei Matusa and Nicholas Van Osch for their support during all aspects of this thesis. Their countless hours spent in the lab and dedication to this project will always be appreciated.

Thank you to my family, friends and loved ones for their support throughout this entire process. They are the backbone for who I am and would not be here without their unwavering love and support. There are no words to describe the admiration, love, and gratitude I have for my parents. Thank you for the sacrifices you made to provide me with the many opportunities I have had be where I am today.

Lastly, thank you to all my mentors, teachers, and supervisors at every step of my academic journey. I would have never had this opportunity without your guidance.

Dedication

To my mother and father.

My greatest mentors and supporters. I will never be able to thank you enough for the sacrifices you made in your life to provide my siblings and I with the opportunities we have. I hope to follow through with the only request you asked of me – Attempt to give back to my patients and those in need - daily, with the skills I have gained through the opportunities I've been blessed to have.

Table of Contents

bstractii	Abstrac
immary for Lay Audienceiii	Summa
o-Authorship Statementiv	Co-Aut
cknowledgmentsv	Acknow
edicationvi	Dedicat
ble of Contents vii	Table o
st of Tablesxi	List of
st of Figures xii	List of
napter 11	Chapter
Introduction1	1 Intro
1.1 The Shoulder1	1.1
1.1.1 Osteology1	
1.1.2 Kinematics of the Shoulder	
1.2 Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty	1.2
1.2.1 History	
1.2.2 Biomechanics of Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty9	
1.2.3 Indications11	
1.2.4 Implant Considerations	
1.2.5 Classification of Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Implant Designs .16	
1.3 Thesis Rationale	1.3
1.4 Thesis Objectives	1.4
1.5 Thesis Hypothesis	1.5
1.6 Thesis Overview	1.6

hapte	er 2		30
The Cuf	e Effect f Muscl	of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Excursion of the Rotator les in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty	30
2.1	Introdu	action	31
2.2	Materi	als and Methods	33
	2.2.1	Cadaveric Specimen Preparation	33
	2.2.2	Custom Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Implantation	35
	2.2.3	Shoulder Simulator	36
	2.2.4	Testing Protocol	38
	2.2.5	Outcome Variables	39
	2.2.6	Statistical Analysis	39
2.3	Result	s	40
	2.3.1	Supraspinatus	40
	2.3.2	Infraspinatus	43
	2.3.3	Teres Minor	46
	2.3.4	Subscapularis Superior	49
	2.3.5	Subscapularis Inferior	52
2.4	Discus	sion	55
	2.4.1	Strengths and Limitations	57
2.5	Conclu	isions	58
2.6	Refere	nces	59
hapte	er 3		63
The Rot	e Effect ator Cu	of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Moment Arms of the ff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty	63
3.1	Introdu	action	64
	hapte The Cuf 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.3 2.4 2.4 2.5 2.6 hapte Rot 3.1	hapter 2 The Effect Cuff Muscl 2.1 Introdu 2.2 Materi 2.2 Materi 2.2.1 2.2.2 2.2.2 2.2.3 2.2.4 2.2.5 2.2.6 2.3.1 2.3.1 2.3.2 2.3.3 2.3.4 2.3.4 2.3.5 2.4 Discus 2.4.1 2.5 Conclu 2.6 Reference Reference hapter 3 The Effect Rotator Cu 3.1 Introdu	hapter 2 The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Excursion of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

	3.2	Materi	als and Methods	.67
		3.2.1	Cadaveric Specimen Preparation	.67
		3.2.2	Custom Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Implantation	.69
		3.2.3	Shoulder Simulator	.69
		3.2.4	Testing Protocol	.70
		3.2.5	Outcome Variables	.71
		3.2.6	Statistical Analysis	.72
	3.3	Result	s	.73
		3.3.1	Supraspinatus	.73
		3.3.2	Infraspinatus	.76
		3.3.3	Teres Minor	.79
		3.3.4	Subscapularis Superior	.82
		3.3.5	Subscapularis Inferior	.85
	3.4	Discus	sion	.88
		3.4.1	Strengths and Limitations	.90
	3.5	Conclu	usions	.91
	3.6	Refere	nces	.92
C	hapte	er 4		.97
4	The	sis Con	clusions	.97
	4.1	Summ the Ex Arthro	ary of Chapter 2: The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on cursion of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder plasty	.98
	4.2	Summ the Mo Arthro	ary of Chapter 3: The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on oment Arms of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder plasty	.99
	4.3	Future	Direction	100
	4.4	Signifi	cance	100

Curriculum V	Vitae	10	1
--------------	-------	----	---

List of Tables

Table 2-1: List of Tested Implant Configurations	38
Table 3.1. List of Tested Implant Configurations	71
Table 5-1. List of Tested Implant Comigurations	/ 1

List of Figures

Figure 1-1: Bony Anatomy of Right Proximal Humerus2
Figure 1-2: Bony Anatomy of Anterior Aspect of Scapula
Figure 1-3: Bony Anatomy of Posterior Aspect of Scapula4
Figure 1-4: Soft Tissue Stabilizers of the Shoulder
Figure 1-5: Dynamic Muscular Stabilizers
Figure 1-6: Example of End Stage Cuff Tear Arthropathy12
Figure 1-7: Glenoid Lateralization
Figure 1-8: Humeral Lateralization
Figure 1-9: Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Design Classification System ⁶⁰ 16
Figure 2-1: Implanted Custom Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Prosthesis
Figure 2-2: Sagittal View of Custom Modular Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Prosthesis
Figure 2-3: Experimental Shoulder Simulator
Figure 2-4: Overall Supraspinatus Excursion
Figure 2-5: Excursion of Supraspinatus at Various Positions and Implant Configurations
Figure 2-6: Overall infraspinatus excursion
Figure 2-7: Excursion of Infraspinatus Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations

Figure 2-8: Overall Teres Minor Excursion
Figure 2-9: Excursion of Teres Minor Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations
Figure 2-10: Overall Subscapularis Superior Excursion
Figure 2-11: Excursion of Subscapularis Superior Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations
Figure 2-12: Overall Subscapularis Inferior Excursion
Figure 2-13: Excursion of Subscapularis Inferior Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations
Figure 3-1: Implanted Custom Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Prosthesis
Figure 3-2: Overall Supraspinatus Moment Arm74
Figure 3-3: Moment Arms of Supraspinatus Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations75
Figure 3-4: Overall infraspinatus Moment Arm77
Figure 3-5: Moment Arm of Infraspinatus Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations
Figure 3-6: Overall Teres Minor Moment Arm80
Figure 3-7: Moment Arm of Teres Minor Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations
Figure 3-8: Overall Subscapularis Superior Moment Arm
Figure 3-9: Moment Arm of Subscapularis Superior Under Various Positions and Implant
Configurations

Figure 3-10: Overall Subscapularis Inferior Moment Arm	86
Figure 3-11: Moment Arm of Subscapularis Inferior Under Various Positions and	
Implant Configurations	87

Chapter 1

1 Introduction

The purpose of this thesis is to biomechanically assess the effect of various reverse total shoulder arthroplasty parameters on the rotator cuff muscles. This chapter will highlight an overview of native shoulder anatomy and biomechanics. The development, rationale and biomechanics of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty will be introduced with a focus on potential implant variants. The objectives, hypotheses and overview of this thesis are also presented.

1.1 The Shoulder

The shoulder, or commonly referred to as the glenohumeral joint, is a synovial, diarthrodial ball-and-socket joint that provides the greatest range of motion of any joint in the human body. This vast range of motion includes flexion, extension, eternal rotation, internal rotation, abduction, and adduction. Developmental anatomy suggests our bipedal configuration allowed the sacrifice of significant articular congruity for increased soft tissue stability that allows this increased mobility.¹

1.1.1 Osteology

The articulation of this joint is encompassed by a large humeral head and a relatively shallow cavity of the scapula, called the glenoid.

1.1.1.1 The Humerus

The humerus, shown in Figure 1-1, is the longest and largest bone in the upper extremity. It is composed of a shaft, proximal head, and distal condylar segments. The proximal segment consists of a humeral head, anatomic neck, greater tubercle, and lesser tubercle. The head is largely spheroid and has a radius of curvature of approximately 2.25 cm.² The anatomic neck of represents the junction between the humeral head and the tubercles and denotes the line of glenohumeral capsular attachment.³ When the arm is at anatomic position (the humeral epicondyles are parallel with the coronal plane), the lesser tubercle is directly anterior, just beyond the anatomic neck and is the attachment site for

subscapularis and the transverse ligament.¹ The greater tubercle is the most lateral and part of the proximal aspect of the humerus. It assumes attachment for infraspinatus, supraspinatus, and teres minor. The area between the tubercles is denoted the intertubercular groove and contains the long tendon of the biceps. In the coronal plane, the neck-shaft angle is approximately 135°.⁴ The proximal half of the humeral shaft is cylindrical in shape and is home to the insertion of the three converging musculocutaneous units of the deltoid.⁵



Figure 1-1: Bony Anatomy of Right Proximal Humerus

Illustration of the osseous anatomy of the proximal humerus.

1.1.1.2 The Scapula

The scapula is a large, broad, triangular bone that lies in the posterolateral aspect of the chest wall (Fig. 1-2 and Fig. 1-3). It is a predominately thin bone that spans the second to seventh ribs but has thicker prominences at the coracoid, spine and glenoid. The costal surface is concave and forms the subscapular fossa where it's predominately covered by the subscapularis muscle belly. The dorsal surface is divided by the scapular spine which separates the suprascapular fossa superiorly and infraspinous fossa inferiorly.

The superolateral surface of scapula is the glenoid, which articulates with the humeral head. The glenoid cavity has a surface area that is approximately three to four times small than that of the humeral head.⁶ The glenoid cavity is retroverted approximately 4° to 12° in relation to the scapular plane. Meanwhile, the scapular plane is approximately 30° anterior to the coronal plane of the body.⁷



Figure 1-2: Bony Anatomy of Anterior Aspect of Scapula

Illustration of the osseous anatomy of the anterior aspect of the scapula. The clavicle is also depicted.



Figure 1-3: Bony Anatomy of Posterior Aspect of Scapula

Illustration of the osseous anatomy of the posterior aspect of the scapula. The clavicle is also depicted.

1.1.1.3 The Clavicle

The clavicle is a crane-like strut, with a double curve shape in the horizontal axis, that connects the trunk to the shoulder griddle. It is the first bone to ossify and often the last to fuse.³ The medial aspect articulates with the sternum to form the sternoclavicular joint. The lateral third has a flat contour and serves as an attachment site for muscles and ligaments. Furthermore, the lateral aspect articulates with the acromion of the scapula to form the acromioclavicular joint.

1.1.2 Kinematics of the Shoulder

1.1.2.1 Static Stabilizers of the Shoulder

Since the glenohumeral joint is inherently unstable, it relies on the surrounding soft tissues to stabilize it at rest and during range of motion. The glenohumeral joint is predominantly stabilized statically by its joint capsule, ligaments, and labrum (Fig. 1-4). The glenoid capsule is a continuous fibrous structure that extends from the glenoid labrum to the neck of the humerus. In general, the capsule's surface area is twice that of the humeral head and thereby allowing up to 35 mL of fluid. The capsule tends to be lax in a resting state and tightens up at end range of motion.

The glenohumeral ligaments are extensions and reinforcements of the capsule and function to stabilize the glenohumeral joint at various positions. The superior glenohumeral ligament (SGHL) originated from the superior aspect of the glenoid and inserts to the fovea capitis and lies just superior to the lesser tubercle. It acts to resist inferior and posterior translation of the humerus at an adducted position.⁸ The middle glenohumeral ligament most commonly originates from the labrum, just inferior to the SGHL and inserts just medial to the lesser tubercle. It is absent in up to 27% of specimens and acts as a secondary restraint to anterior translation of the humerus in an abducted position.^{8.9} The inferior glenohumeral ligament is composed of anterior and posterior bands. It acts as the primary restraint to anterior and posterior translation in the abducted position.⁸

The glenoid labrum is composed of dense fibrous tissue and lays on the glenoid cavity.⁹ It largely provides stability by increasing the depth of the glenoid cavity by 50% and thereby increasing the surface area available for contact the humeral head.^{6,10,11}



Figure 1-4: Soft Tissue Stabilizers of the Shoulder

Illustration of a sagittal view of the glenohumeral joint depicting associated stabilizers.

1.1.2.2 Rotator Cuff Muscles

1.1.2.2.1 Supraspinatus

The supraspinatus muscle originates from the supraspinatus fossa of the scapula and inserts into the greater tubercle of the humerus (Fig. 1-5B). Based on its length-tension curve, its maximal efficiency is at 30 of elevation. It's been demonstrated to have a shorter lever arm than the deltoid with an excursion approximately 66% of the deltoid.¹² The supraspinatus is innervated by the suprascapular nerve and its main blood supply is the suprascapular artery.

1.1.2.2.2 Infraspinatus

The infraspinatus muscle originates from the infraspinatus fossa of the scapula and inserts at the antero-superior aspect of the greater tubercle of the humerus (Fig. 1-5B). It accounts for up to 60% of the external rotation force applied on the humerus.¹³ Furthermore, the muscle is an important stabilizer against posterior subluxation of the humerus.¹⁴ The infraspinatus is innervated by the suprascapular nerve and its main blood supply is the suprascapular artery.

1.1.2.2.3 Teres Minor

The teres minor muscle originates from the middle portion of the lateral border of the scapula and inserts at the postero-inferior aspect of the greater tubercle of the humerus (Fig. 1-5B). The muscle provides up to 45% of the external rotation force applied on the proximal humerus.¹³ Teres minor is innervated by the posterior branch of the axillary nerve and its main blood supply is the posterior humeral scapular circumflex artery.¹⁵

1.1.2.2.4 Subscapularis

The subscapularis muscle originates from the subscapularis fossa which encompasses most of the anterior aspect of the scapula (Fig. 1-5A). The upper 60% of the muscle inserts onto the lesser tuberosity of the humerus through a flattened tendinous structure. Meanwhile, the lower 40% of the muscle inserts below the lesser tubercle along the humeral neck through a fleshy insertion.¹⁶ The subscapularis muscle functions as a large internal rotator of the proximal humerus. Due to its dense collagen distribution, the

7

muscle is also considered to be one of the passive stabilizers of the glenohumeral joint preventing anterior subluxation. The muscle is innervated by the upper and lower subscapular nerves. Its blood supply is derived from the axillary and subscapular arteries.



Figure 1-5: Dynamic Muscular Stabilizers

Illustration demonstrating the anterior (A) and posterior (B) muscular stabilizers around a scapula.

1.2 Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

1.2.1 History

Historically, the management of degenerative shoulder arthropathy in the setting massive and irreparable rotator cuff tears has been challenging and problematic. Charles S. Neer II was the first to introduce an anatomic shoulder prosthesis to combat this problem but the lack of constraint due to the absence of the rotator cuff led to failure of the implant.¹⁷ In 1972, Neer designed the first "reversed" implant, the Mark I, whereby the ball and socket configuration was reversed.^{17,18} This was a fixed fulcrum design with a large glenoid ball that aimed to provide stability and allow more motion. As the large ball did not allow for rotator cuff repair, Neer proceed to design the Mark II and Mark III with modifications including a smaller ball and introducing axial rotation to the humeral stem to improve motion. Despite these modifications, Neer abandoned these constrained designs as he continued to experience early failure of the glenoid component.¹⁷⁻²⁰

Modern RTSA design is credited to the work of Paul-Marie Grammont and his design of the Delta prosthesis in 1985.²¹⁻²⁴ The differentiating principles of his design included a fixed center of rotation, medialized center of rotation and lowering of the humerus. To achieve this, he used a large ball that lacked the conventional neck used at that time. On the humeral side, he used a small cup with a non-anatomic neck-shaft angle of 155°.^{21,22,24-26}

1.2.2 Biomechanics of Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

Unconstrained anatomic shoulder arthroplasty was abandoned for RTSA in the setting of shoulder arthritis and massive rotator cuff tears due to increased edge loading and rocking-horse phenomenon that led to increased failures.²⁷⁻²⁹ Grammont proceeded to combat these issues by first improving the fixation of the glenoid component using a central peg and diverging screws to minimize micromotion at the prosthesis-bone interface.^{21,30} Furthermore, he fixed the fulcrum of rotation, medialized the center of rotation and distalized the humerus.^{21,31}

1.2.2.1 Fixation of Fulcrum of Rotation and Medialization of Center of Rotation

The initial designs of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty were adapted from total hip arthroplasty in which a fixed fulcrum for rotation was used.³¹ Early RTSA designs utilized a glenoid neck which put the prosthesis at risk of increased shear forces that led to glenoid component loosening.^{25,29-31} To combat this, Grammont eliminated the glenoid neck and used a spherical glenoid component that was directly fixed onto the bone.^{25,29-31} This medialized the center of rotation and subsequently converted the torque forces at the glenoid component into compressive forces across the prosthesis-bone interface.^{32,33} By medializing the center of rotation to the glenoid, this increased the distance away from the acromion and therefore increased the lever arm of the deltoid.^{21,34} This improved the deltoid's abduction function by up to 42% through the recruitment of additional anterior and posterior deltoid fibers.³⁵ This contrasts with the posterior deltoid's physiologic role as an adductor in native shoulders.³⁵

1.2.2.2 Distalization of the Humerus

While medialization of the center of rotation optimizes the deltoid, distalizing the humerus also increases the muscle's efficiency by lengthening and pre-tensioning. Based on length-tension relationship of muscles, the overall tension created by a muscle unit is the sum of its active and resting tension. Therefore, lengthening the muscle increases its resting tension and thereby allowing it to produce more torque. Studies have demonstrated a 30% increase in deltoid efficiency when 1 cm of humeral distalization is utilized.³⁴ Despite this advantage, care must be taken as over-lengthening the deltoid muscle may damage muscular fibers and decrease the resting tension resulting in inefficient motion.^{36,37} Furthermore, in patients with increased risk of osteopenia, care must be taken as tensioning of the deltoid has resulted in acromial fracture post RTSA in approximately 3% of cases.³⁸

1.2.3 Indications

Historically, the use of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty had been reserved for "cuff tear arthropathy in elderly patients as seen in Fig. 1-6.³⁹ This term was first coined by Neer to describe a massive rotator cuff tear that causes superior migration of the humeral head and subacromial impingement which leads to head collapse and erosion.⁴⁰ With improving technology and surgical experience, the incidence of reverse shoulder arthroplasty increased significantly based in registry data worldwide. In the United Kingdom, RTSA procedures increased 31.7% between 2012 and 2016.⁴¹ Over the last 15 years, the incidence of RTSA in New Zealand and Norway increased from 2 to 56% and 12% to 52% respectively.^{42,43} With its increased use, indications for RTSA have increased substantially to include acute proximal humerus fractures^{24,44,45}, cuff tear arthropathy^{24,46-50}, inflammatory arthropathy^{48,51}, tumor^{24,52-54}, nonunion or malunion^{21,24,45}, chronic shoulder dislocation²⁴, chronic pseudoparalysis^{24,50,55,56} and revision arthroplasty.^{21,24,57,58}



Figure 1-6: Example of End Stage Cuff Tear Arthropathy

Anteroposterior radiograph depicting end stage cuff tear arthropathy.

1.2.4 Implant Considerations

The design of RTSA has significantly evolved over time in search of optimizing function, range of motion and decreasing complications. Both surgical techniques and implant configurations have been developed and innovated for these purposes. To decrease the risk of scapular notching, in which impingement of the humeral component occurs on the inferior aspect of the scapular neck, surgeons have elected to place the glenoid baseplate at the inferior aspect of the glenoid. This technique has been found to decrease the risk of this phenomenon and thereby increase range of motion.⁵⁹

Debate continues regarding the most optimal orientation and implant parameters of RTSA. Certain implant manufacturers allow for modification of parameters such as glenoid lateralization, humeral lateralization, polyethylene thickness, glenosphere diameter, neck-shaft angle, and cup constraint. In a computational based analysis, modification of these parameters has been shown to affect range of motion, stability and scapular notching.⁶⁰ For the purpose of this thesis, a focus will be placed on glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization.

1.2.4.1 Glenoid Lateralization

Glenoid lateralization is defined is as the distance from the bone-baseplate interface to the center of rotation of the glenosphere (Fig. 1-7). Lateralization can be affected by the offset of the glenosphere relative to the baseplate as well as the geometry of the glenosphere itself. Furthermore, lateralization on the glenoid aspect can be configured by adjusting the amount of glenoid reaming or the utilization of bone grafts or augmented baseplates.⁶¹

Relative to Grammont's original design, novel RTSA designs have increased the use of lateral glenoid offset to improve stability and range of motion. Medialized designs have been shown to have decreased shear stress at the bone-baseplate interface and have decreased deltoid force required to elevate the arm. Nonetheless, they have higher rates of instability due to decreased rotator cuff tension and deltoid wrapping. Furthermore, as in Grammont's medialized design, there is an increased risk of scapular notching.⁶² Subsequently, several computer-based models and biomechanical studies have suggested

13

increased glenoid lateralization may lead to increased implant stability and range of motion.⁶²⁻⁶⁵ Meanwhile, Henninger et al. demonstrated that the lateralization of the center of rotation did not influence adduction or external rotation in a biomechanical based study. Albeit, they did demonstrate that this lateralization does decrease the mechanical advantage of the deltoid and increase the force required to dislocate the construct⁶⁶ Hettrich et al. further demonstrated that for every 1 mm of center of rotation lateralization, an additional 2.6% of deltoid force was required to elevate the arm.⁶⁷

1.2.4.2 Humeral Lateralization

Humeral lateralization is defined as the distance between the deepest aspect of the humeral polyethylene and the vertical line passing through the center of the humeral stem (Fig. 1-8). Humeral lateralization can be configured through humeral tray geometry, inlay vs. on-lay design, polyethylene thickness and design. Several studies have demonstrated increased abductor lever arm of the deltoid with increased humeral lateralization due to the more lateral position of the greater tuberosity and effect of deltoid wrapping.⁶⁸⁻⁷⁰ Using a biomechanical, cadaveric based model, Giles et al. demonstrated that increasing humeral lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm decreased the deltoid force required to abduct the shoulder from 68% to 65% of bodyweight.⁶⁸

In a biomechanical based model, Chan et al. studied the effect of humeral lateralization on the torque or the anterior and posterior rotator cuff. They demonstrated that increased humeral lateralization improved rotator cuff torque at various arm positions.⁷¹ Meanwhile, computed tomography-based study by Lädermann et al. demonstrated that medialization through the humeral tray decreased abduction by 9 degrees while other range of motion was unchanged.⁷² Furthermore, another computed tomography-based study by Keener et al. did not find humeral lateralization to have an effect of any aspect of range of motion.⁶³



Figure 1-7: Glenoid Lateralization

Illustration depicting various glenoid lateralization positions in a custom modular RTSA model.



Figure 1-8: Humeral Lateralization

Illustration depicting various humeral lateralization positions in a custom modular RTSA model.

1.2.5 Classification of Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Implant Designs

Since Neer's development of the prototype RTSA, there has been an abundance of implants developed with a variety of designs. Roche et al. developed a classification system that enables the comparison of various prosthesis groups based on their distinguishing characteristics.⁷³ The two characteristics they used to classify designs were the position of the center of rotation relative to the native glenoid and the position of the humerus.^{31,73} They defined three design categories (Fig. 1-9): Medial Glenoid/Medial Humerus (MGMH), Lateral Glenoid/Medial Humerus (LGMH) and Medial Glenoid/Lateral Humerus (MGLH).



Figure 1-9: Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Design Classification System⁶⁰

Left: medial glenoid/medial humerus (MGMH); Middle: lateral glenoid/medial humerus (LGMH); Right: medial glenoid/lateral humerus (MGLH)

1.2.5.1 Medial Glenoid/Medial Humerus (MGMH)

Within the MGMH design category, the center of rotation of the glenoid component is placed medially near the native glenoid and the humeral component is medial near the intramedullary axis. This is similar to Grammont's design and represented by the Delta III (DePuy International Ltd, Leeds, UK) prosthesis.^{31,73} Due to the medial configuration, this design has been great at restoring abduction and forward elevation due to improved deltoid moment arm. Downsides to this medial configuration is the higher rate of scapular

notching due to the medial glenoid.^{21,25,49,55,74} Furthermore, medialization leads to shortening of the rotator cuff muscles and subsequent poor internal and external rotation function.^{21,25,49,55,74-77}

1.2.5.2 Lateral Glenoid/Medial Humerus (LGMH)

Within the LGMH design category, the center of rotation of the glenoid component is placed lateral to the native glenoid. This is achieved either by using a bone graft behind the baseplate or using a thicker glenoid component. The humeral component is unchanged relative to the humerus, but it is in a more lateral position compared to the acromion relative to the MGMH design due to the glenoid lateralization. Relative to the MGMH design, studies have shown improved internal and external rotation function and lower scapular notching rates. Due to the glenoid lateralization, this design does have a marginally higher glenoid component loosening rate.^{73,78,79}

1.2.5.3 Medial Glenoid/Lateral Humerus (MGLH)

Within the MGLH design category, the center of rotation of the glenoid component is placed medial at the native glenoid, while the humeral component is placed in a lateral position. This design has been shown to have improved internal and external rotation function^{75,80}, decreased rate of scapular notching^{60,73} and a relatively low glenoid component loosening rate.⁸¹⁻⁸³

1.3 Thesis Rationale

The utilization of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty continues to increase as its indications broaden. Despite this, and accompanying innovations to improve function and longevity, several questions remain about optimal implant configuration to avoid complications. Range of motion deficits remain to be a challenging aspect to correct through implant design. While existing literature focuses on etiology, prevalence, and clinical outcomes of range of motion deficits, there is a deficiency in literature investigating the role of the rotator cuff as implant parameters are altered. To date, the optimal amount of lateralization within an implant design is not known. Currently available RTSA implants provide a wide range of lateralization options that result in theoretical benefits.

The purpose of this thesis is to evaluate the role of RTSA implant parameters on the rotator cuff using a cadaveric, biomechanical model. The thesis encompasses two main studies. The first focuses on the role of glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization on rotator cuff excursion following RTSA implantation. The second study focuses on the effect of glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization of the moment arms of the rotator cuff following RTSA implantation. These studies will yield important results that better delineate the effect of implant lateralization on the function and biomechanics of the rotator cuff following RTSA.

1.4 Thesis Objectives

The objectives of this thesis are to assess the role of commonly modifiable implant parameters on the excursion and biomechanics of the rotator cuff.

The primary objectives of this thesis are:

- 1. To evaluate the role of glenoid lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis excursion (Chapter 2).
- 2. To evaluate the role of humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis excursion (Chapter 2).
- 3. To evaluate the role of glenoid lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis moment arms (Chapter 3).
- 4. To evaluate the role of humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis moment arms (Chapter 3).

1.5 Thesis Hypothesis

The hypotheses of this thesis based on objectives are:

- 1. Increasing glenoid lateralization will result in increased excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis (Chapter 2).
- 2. Increasing humeral lateralization will result in increased excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis (Chapter 2).
- 3. Increasing glenoid lateralization will not result in a change in moment arms of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis (Chapter 3).
- 4. Increasing humeral lateralization will result in increased moment arms of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis (Chapter 3).

1.6 Thesis Overview

This thesis examines the biomechanics of the rotator cuff tendons in the setting of RTSA, focusing on component lateralization. The first chapter will focus on an overview of relevant anatomy, pathophysiology, and a review of RTSA design rationales. Chapter 2 is focused on the biomechanics of glenoid and humeral lateralization and their effect on rotator cuff tendon excursion. Chapter 3 is focused on the biomechanics of glenoid and humeral lateralization and their effect on rotator cuff tendon excursion and their effect on rotator cuff tendon moment arms. Chapter 4 concludes the thesis and summarizes the findings and future areas of research within this field.

1.7 References

1. Rockwood CA, Matsen FA, Wirth MA, Lippitt SB, Fehringer EV, Sperling JW. *Rockwood and Matsen's the shoulder*. Fifth ed. Elsevier; 2017.

2. Rowe CR. *The Shoulder*. Churchill Livingstone; 1988.

3. Standring S, Gray H. *Gray's anatomy : the anatomical basis of clinical practice*. Churchill Livingstone/Elsevier; 2008.

4. Iannotti JP, Gabriel JP, Schneck SL, Evans BG, Misra S. The normal glenohumeral relationships. An anatomical study of one hundred and forty shoulders. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Apr 1992;74(4):491-500.

5. Rispoli DM, Athwal GS, Sperling JW, Cofield RH. The anatomy of the deltoid insertion. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 2009;18(3):386-90. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.10.012

6. Halder AM, Itoi E, An KN. Anatomy and biomechanics of the shoulder. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Apr 2000;31(2):159-76. doi:10.1016/s0030-5898(05)70138-3

7. Terry GC, Chopp TM. Functional anatomy of the shoulder. *J Athl Train*. Jul 2000;35(3):248-55.

8. Schwartz E, Warren RF, O'Brien SJ, Fronek J. Posterior shoulder instability. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Jul 1987;18(3):409-19.

9. O'Brien SJ, Warren RF, Schwartz E. Anterior shoulder instability. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Jul 1987;18(3):395-408.

10. Bigliani LU, Kelkar R, Flatow EL, Pollock RG, Mow VC. Glenohumeral stability. Biomechanical properties of passive and active stabilizers. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Sep 1996;(330):13-30.

11. Lippitt S, Matsen F. Mechanisms of glenohumeral joint stability. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jun 1993;(291):20-8.

12. McMahon PJ, Debski RE, Thompson WO, Warner JJ, Fu FH, Woo SL. Shoulder muscle forces and tendon excursions during glenohumeral abduction in the scapular plane. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 1995;4(3):199-208. doi:10.1016/s1058-2746(05)80052-7

13. Colachis SC, Jr., Strohm BR, Brechner VL. Effects of axillary nerve block on muscle force in the upper extremity. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* Nov 1969;50(11):647-54.

14. Ovesen J, Nielsen S. Anterior and posterior shoulder instability. A cadaver study. *Acta Orthop Scand*. Aug 1986;57(4):324-7. doi:10.3109/17453678608994402
15. Salmon M. Anatomic Studies: Arteries of the Muscles of the Extremities and the Trunk and Arterial Anastomotic Pathyways of the Extremities. Quality Medical Publishing; 1994.

16. Hinton MA, Parker AW, Drez D, Jr., Altcheck D. An anatomic study of the subscapularis tendon and myotendinous junction. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jul 1994;3(4):224-9. doi:10.1016/s1058-2746(09)80039-6

17. Neer CS, 2nd, Watson KC, Stanton FJ. Recent experience in total shoulder replacement. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Mar 1982;64(3):319-37.

18. Neer CS. *Shoulder reconstruction*. Saunders; 1990.

19. Flatow EL, Harrison AK. A history of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Sep 2011;469(9):2432-9. doi:10.1007/s11999-010-1733-6

20. Kölbel R, Friedebold G. Möglichkeiten der Alloarthroplastik an der Schulter. Archiv für orthopädische und Unfall-Chirurgie, mit besonderer Berücksichtigung der Frakturenlehre und der orthopädisch-chirurgischen Technik. 1973/03/01 1973;76(1):31-39. doi:10.1007/BF00416651

21. Boileau P, Watkinson DJ, Hatzidakis AM, Balg F. Grammont reverse prosthesis: design, rationale, and biomechanics. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jan-Feb 2005;14(1 Suppl S):147s-161s. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.10.006

22. F. S, L. F, D. O, D. H, G. W, D. M. Grammont inverted total shoulder arthroplasty in the treatment of glenohumeral osteoarthritis with massive rupture of the cuff. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. 2004;86-B(3):388-395. doi:10.1302/0301-620X.86B3

23. Boulahia A, Edwards TB, Walch G, Baratta RV. Early results of a reverse design prosthesis in the treatment of arthritis of the shoulder in elderly patients with a large rotator cuff tear. *Orthopedics*. Feb 2002;25(2):129-33.

24. Wall B, Nove-Josserand L, O'Connor DP, Edwards TB, Walch G. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty: a review of results according to etiology. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Jul 2007;89(7):1476-85. doi:10.2106/jbjs.F.00666

25. Boileau P, Watkinson D, Hatzidakis AM, Hovorka I. Neer Award 2005: The Grammont reverse shoulder prosthesis: results in cuff tear arthritis, fracture sequelae, and revision arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2006;15(5):527-40. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2006.01.003

26. Baulot E, Sirveaux F, Boileau P. Grammont's idea: The story of Paul Grammont's functional surgery concept and the development of the reverse principle. *Clinical*

orthopaedics and related research. Sep 2011;469(9):2425-31. doi:10.1007/s11999-010-1757-y

27. Franklin JL, Barrett WP, Jackins SE, Matsen FA, 3rd. Glenoid loosening in total shoulder arthroplasty. Association with rotator cuff deficiency. *The Journal of arthroplasty*. 1988;3(1):39-46. doi:10.1016/s0883-5403(88)80051-2

28. Pollock RG, Deliz ED, McIlveen SJ, Flatow EL, Bigliani LU. Prosthetic replacement in rotator cuff-deficient shoulders. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jul 1992;1(4):173-86. doi:10.1016/1058-2746(92)90011-q

29. Arntz CT, Jackins S, Matsen FA, 3rd. Prosthetic replacement of the shoulder for the treatment of defects in the rotator cuff and the surface of the glenohumeral joint. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Apr 1993;75(4):485-91. doi:10.2106/00004623-199304000-00002

30. Kwon YW, Forman RE, Walker PS, Zuckerman JD. Analysis of reverse total shoulder joint forces and glenoid fixation. *Bull NYU Hosp Jt Dis.* 2010;68(4):273-80.

31. Frankle MA, Marberry S, Pupello D. Reverse shoulder arthroplasty : biomechanics, clinical techniques, and current technologies. 2016;

32. Harman M, Frankle M, Vasey M, Banks S. Initial glenoid component fixation in "reverse" total shoulder arthroplasty: a biomechanical evaluation. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jan-Feb 2005;14(1 Suppl S):162s-167s. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.09.030

33. Jasty M, Bragdon C, Burke D, O'Connor D, Lowenstein J, Harris WH. In vivo skeletal responses to porous-surfaced implants subjected to small induced motions. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. May 1997;79(5):707-14. doi:10.2106/00004623-199705000-00010

34. Gerber C, Pennington SD, Nyffeler RW. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg*. May 2009;17(5):284-95. doi:10.5435/00124635-200905000-00003

35. Ackland DC, Roshan-Zamir S, Richardson M, Pandy MG. Moment arms of the shoulder musculature after reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. May 2010;92(5):1221-30. doi:10.2106/jbjs.I.00001

36. Ladermann A, Walch G, Lubbeke A, et al. Influence of arm lengthening in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Mar 2012;21(3):336-41. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2011.04.020

37. Ladermann A, Williams MD, Melis B, Hoffmeyer P, Walch G. Objective evaluation of lengthening in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jul-Aug 2009;18(4):588-95. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2009.03.012

38. Mole D, Favard L. [Excentered scapulohumeral osteoarthritis]. *Rev Chir Orthop Reparatrice Appar Mot*. Oct 2007;93(6 Suppl):37-94. Omarthrose excentree. doi:10.1016/s0035-1040(07)92708-7

39. Drake GN, O'Connor DP, Edwards TB. Indications for reverse total shoulder arthroplasty in rotator cuff disease. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jun 2010;468(6):1526-33. doi:10.1007/s11999-009-1188-9

40. Neer CS, 2nd, Craig EV, Fukuda H. Cuff-tear arthropathy. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Dec 1983;65(9):1232-44.

41. National Joint Registry for England, Wales Northern Ireland and the Isle of Man. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>http://www.njrcentre.org.uk/njrcentre/default.aspx</u>.

42. Norwegian National Advisory Unit on arthroplasty and hip fractures. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>http://nrlweb.ihelse.net/eng/</u>

43. New Zealand Orthopaedic Organisation. New Zealand Joint Registry. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>https://nzoa.org.nz/nz-joint-registry</u>

44. Wall B, Walch G. Reverse shoulder arthroplasty for the treatment of proximal humeral fractures. *Hand Clin*. Nov 2007;23(4):425-30, v-vi. doi:10.1016/j.hcl.2007.08.002

45. Martin TG, Iannotti JP. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty for acute fractures and failed management after proximal humeral fractures. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Oct 2008;39(4):451-7, vi. doi:10.1016/j.ocl.2008.06.006

46. Feeley BT, Gallo RA, Craig EV. Cuff tear arthropathy: current trends in diagnosis and surgical management. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 2009;18(3):484-94. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.11.003

47. Ecklund KJ, Lee TQ, Tibone J, Gupta R. Rotator cuff tear arthropathy. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* Jun 2007;15(6):340-9. doi:10.5435/00124635-200706000-00003

48. Guery J, Favard L, Sirveaux F, Oudet D, Mole D, Walch G. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. Survivorship analysis of eighty replacements followed for five to ten years. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Aug 2006;88(8):1742-7. doi:10.2106/jbjs.E.00851

49. Sirveaux F, Favard L, Oudet D, Huquet D, Walch G, Mole D. Grammont inverted total shoulder arthroplasty in the treatment of glenohumeral osteoarthritis with massive rupture of the cuff. Results of a multicentre study of 80 shoulders. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Apr 2004;86(3):388-95. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.86b3.14024

50. Wiater JM, Fabing MH. Shoulder arthroplasty: prosthetic options and indications. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg*. Jul 2009;17(7):415-25. doi:10.5435/00124635-200907000-00002

51. Rittmeister M, Kerschbaumer F. Grammont reverse total shoulder arthroplasty in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and nonreconstructible rotator cuff lesions. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jan-Feb 2001;10(1):17-22. doi:10.1067/mse.2001.110515

52. Boileau P, Chuinard C, Roussanne Y, Neyton L, Trojani C. Modified latissimus dorsi and teres major transfer through a single delto-pectoral approach for external rotation deficit of the shoulder: as an isolated procedure or with a reverse arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Nov-Dec 2007;16(6):671-82. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2007.02.127

53. De Wilde LF, Plasschaert FS, Audenaert EA, Verdonk RC. Functional recovery after a reverse prosthesis for reconstruction of the proximal humerus in tumor surgery. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jan 2005;(430):156-62. doi:10.1097/01.blo.0000146741.83183.18

54. Mavrogenis AF, Mastorakos DP, Triantafyllopoulos G, Sakellariou VI, Galanis EC, Papagelopoulos PJ. Total scapulectomy and constrained reverse total shoulder reconstruction for a Ewing's sarcoma. *J Surg Oncol*. Dec 1 2009;100(7):611-5. doi:10.1002/jso.21340

55. Werner CM, Steinmann PA, Gilbart M, Gerber C. Treatment of painful pseudoparesis due to irreparable rotator cuff dysfunction with the Delta III reverse-balland-socket total shoulder prosthesis. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Jul 2005;87(7):1476-86. doi:10.2106/jbjs.D.02342

56. Neri BR, Chan KW, Kwon YW. Management of massive and irreparable rotator cuff tears. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):808-18. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2009.03.013

57. Holcomb JO, Cuff D, Petersen SA, Pupello DR, Frankle MA. Revision reverse shoulder arthroplasty for glenoid baseplate failure after primary reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):717-23. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.11.017

58. Levy JC, Virani N, Pupello D, Frankle M. Use of the reverse shoulder prosthesis for the treatment of failed hemiarthroplasty in patients with glenohumeral arthritis and rotator cuff deficiency. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Feb 2007;89(2):189-95. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.89b2.18161

59. Nyffeler RW, Werner CM, Gerber C. Biomechanical relevance of glenoid component positioning in the reverse Delta III total shoulder prosthesis. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep-Oct 2005;14(5):524-8. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.09.010

60. Roche C, Flurin PH, Wright T, Crosby LA, Mauldin M, Zuckerman JD. An evaluation of the relationships between reverse shoulder design parameters and range of

motion, impingement, and stability. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):734-41. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.12.008

61. Abboud JA. *Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty: A Comprehensive Case-Based Approach*. SLACK, Incorporated; 2021.

62. Gutiérrez S, Comiskey CAt, Luo ZP, Pupello DR, Frankle MA. Range of impingement-free abduction and adduction deficit after reverse shoulder arthroplasty. Hierarchy of surgical and implant-design-related factors. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Dec 2008;90(12):2606-15. doi:10.2106/jbjs.H.00012

63. Keener JD, Patterson BM, Orvets N, Aleem AW, Chamberlain AM. Optimizing reverse shoulder arthroplasty component position in the setting of advanced arthritis with posterior glenoid erosion: a computer-enhanced range of motion analysis. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Feb 2018;27(2):339-349. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2017.09.011

64. Tashjian RZ, Burks RT, Zhang Y, Henninger HB. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty: a biomechanical evaluation of humeral and glenosphere hardware configuration. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Mar 2015;24(3):e68-77. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2014.08.017

65. Gutiérrez S, Levy JC, Frankle MA, et al. Evaluation of abduction range of motion and avoidance of inferior scapular impingement in a reverse shoulder model. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jul-Aug 2008;17(4):608-15. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2007.11.010

66. Henninger HB, Barg A, Anderson AE, Bachus KN, Burks RT, Tashjian RZ. Effect of lateral offset center of rotation in reverse total shoulder arthroplasty: a biomechanical study. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep 2012;21(9):1128-35. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2011.07.034

67. Hettrich CM, Permeswaran VN, Goetz JE, Anderson DD. Mechanical tradeoffs associated with glenosphere lateralization in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Nov 2015;24(11):1774-81. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2015.06.011

68. Giles JW, Langohr GD, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. Implant Design Variations in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Influence the Required Deltoid Force and Resultant Joint Load. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Nov 2015;473(11):3615-26. doi:10.1007/s11999-015-4526-0

69. Liou W, Yang Y, Petersen-Fitts GR, Lombardo DJ, Stine S, Sabesan VJ. Effect of lateralized design on muscle and joint reaction forces for reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Apr 2017;26(4):564-572. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2016.09.045

70. Hamilton MA, Roche CP, Diep P, Flurin PH, Routman HD. Effect of prosthesis design on muscle length and moment arms in reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *Bull Hosp Jt Dis (2013)*. 2013;71 Suppl 2:S31-5.

71. Chan K, Langohr GDG, Mahaffy M, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. Does Humeral Component Lateralization in Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Affect Rotator Cuff Torque? Evaluation in a Cadaver Model. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Oct 2017;475(10):2564-2571. doi:10.1007/s11999-017-5413-7

72. Lädermann A, Denard PJ, Boileau P, et al. Effect of humeral stem design on humeral position and range of motion in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *Int Orthop*. Nov 2015;39(11):2205-13. doi:10.1007/s00264-015-2984-3

73. Roche C. Kinematics and Biomechanics of Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty. 2013:45-54.

74. Simovitch RW, Zumstein MA, Lohri E, Helmy N, Gerber C. Predictors of Scapular Notching in Patients Managed with the Delta III Reverse Total Shoulder Replacement. *JBJS*. 2007;89(3):588-600. doi:10.2106/jbjs.F.00226

75. Roche CP, Diep P, Hamilton M, et al. Impact of inferior glenoid tilt, humeral retroversion, bone grafting, and design parameters on muscle length and deltoid wrapping in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *Bull Hosp Jt Dis (2013)*. 2013;71(4):284-93.

76. Karelse AT, Bhatia DN, De Wilde LF. Prosthetic component relationship of the reverse Delta III total shoulder prosthesis in the transverse plane of the body. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jul-Aug 2008;17(4):602-7. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.02.005

77. Nolan BM, Ankerson E, Wiater JM. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty improves function in cuff tear arthropathy. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Sep 2011;469(9):2476-82. doi:10.1007/s11999-010-1683-z

78. Frankle M, Siegal S, Pupello D, Saleem A, Mighell M, Vasey M. The Reverse Shoulder Prosthesis for glenohumeral arthritis associated with severe rotator cuff deficiency. A minimum two-year follow-up study of sixty patients. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Aug 2005;87(8):1697-705. doi:10.2106/jbjs.D.02813

79. Frankle MA, Teramoto A, Luo ZP, Levy JC, Pupello D. Glenoid morphology in reverse shoulder arthroplasty: classification and surgical implications. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Nov-Dec 2009;18(6):874-85. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2009.02.013

80. Flurin PH, Marczuk Y, Janout M, Wright TW, Zuckerman J, Roche CP. Comparison of outcomes using anatomic and reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *Bull Hosp Jt Dis (2013)*. 2013;71 Suppl 2:101-7.

81. Roche CP, Stroud NJ, Flurin PH, Wright TW, Zuckerman JD, DiPaola MJ. Reverse shoulder glenoid baseplate fixation: a comparison of flat-back versus curvedback designs and oval versus circular designs with 2 different offset glenospheres. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep 2014;23(9):1388-94. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2014.01.050 82. Stroud N, DiPaola MJ, Flurin PH, Roche CP. Reverse shoulder glenoid loosening: an evaluation of the initial fixation associated with six different reverse shoulder designs. *Bull Hosp Jt Dis (2013)*. 2013;71 Suppl 2:S12-7.

83. Stroud NJ, DiPaola MJ, Martin BL, et al. Initial glenoid fixation using two different reverse shoulder designs with an equivalent center of rotation in a low-density and high-density bone substitute. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Nov 2013;22(11):1573-9. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2013.01.037

Chapter 2

2 The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Excursion of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

Overview

This chapter presents a study that examines the effect of incremental glenoid and humeral lateralization on the excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis. This study also examined the effect of glenohumeral abduction, internal rotation, and external rotation under various lateralization permutations.

2.1 Introduction

[NB: Parts of this material was presented in Chapter 1 and is also included here to ensure this chapter is in "article" format]

Historically, the use of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty (RTSA) had been reserved for "cuff tear arthropathy in elderly patients.¹ This term was first coined by Neer to describe a massive rotator cuff tear that causes superior migration of the humeral head and subacromial impingement which leads to head collapse and erosion.² With improving technology and surgical experience, the incidence of reverse shoulder arthroplasty increased significantly based in registry data worldwide. In the United Kingdom, RTSA procedures increased 31.7% between 2012 and 2016.³ Over the last 15 years, the incidence of RTSA in New Zealand and Norway increased from 2% to 56% and 12% to 52% respectively.^{4,5}

With its increased use, indications for RTSA have grown substantially to include acute proximal humerus fractures,⁶⁻⁸ cuff tear arthropathy,⁸⁻¹³ inflammatory arthropathy,^{11,14} tumor,^{8,15-17} nonunion or malunion,^{7,8,18} chronic shoulder dislocation,⁸ chronic pseudoparalysis,^{8,13,19,20} and revision arthroplasty.^{8,18,21,22}

RTSA design has significantly evolved over time in search of optimizing function, range of motion and decreasing complications. Both surgical techniques and implant configurations have been developed and innovated for these purposes. To decrease the risk of scapular notching, where impingement of the humeral component occurs on the inferior aspect of the scapular neck, surgeons have elected to place the glenoid baseplate at the inferior aspect of the glenoid. This technique has been found to decrease the risk of this phenomenon and thereby increase range of motion.²³

Debate continues regarding the most optimal orientation and implant parameters of RTSA. Certain manufacturers allow for modification of parameters such as glenoid lateralization, humeral lateralization, polyethylene thickness, glenosphere diameter, neck-shaft angle, and cup constraint. In a computational based analysis, modification of these parameters has been shown to affect range of motion, stability and scapular notching.²⁴

For the purpose of this study, focus is placed on glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization.

Glenoid lateralization is defined as the distance from the bone-baseplate interface to the center of rotation of the glenosphere. Lateralization can be affected by the offset of the glenosphere relative to the baseplate as well as the geometry of the glenosphere itself. Furthermore, lateralization on the glenoid aspect can be configured by adjusting the amount of glenoid reaming or the utilization of bone grafts or augmented baseplates.²⁵

Humeral lateralization is defined as the distance between the deepest aspect of the humeral polyethylene and the vertical line passing through the center of the humeral stem. Humeral lateralization can be configured through humeral tray geometry, inlay vs. on-lay design, polyethylene thickness and design. Various studies have demonstrated an increased abductor lever arm of the deltoid with increased humeral lateralization due to the more lateral position of the greater tuberosity, and also the effect of deltoid wrapping.²⁶⁻²⁸ Using a biomechanical, cadaveric based model, Giles et al. demonstrated that increasing humeral lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm decreased the deltoid force required to abduct the shoulder from 68% to 65% of bodyweight.²⁶

Quantifying the excursion of a tendon allows for better understanding of the tendon's action and torque it applies around a joint. However, there remains a lack of information regarding the effect of incremental glenoid and humeral lateralization on the excursion of the rotator cuff in the setting of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. The purpose of this invitro biomechanical cadaveric study was to evaluate the role of glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis excursion.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Cadaveric Specimen Preparation

Six fresh frozen left male cadaveric glenohumeral specimens were utilized (mean age 71, range 64 – 77). Specimens were pre-screened with CT scans to exclude those with underlying rotator cuff and/or glenohumeral pathology. They were thawed for 18 hours prior to testing. The humerus was transected at the midshaft region to accommodate for shoulder simulator testing. The overlying skin and subcutaneous fat were dissected, and the underlying musculature was exposed. The deltoid muscle was elevated at its origins and kept intact at its insertions. The underlying rotator cuff muscles were exposed. The subscapularis muscle was elevated from the subscapularis fossa and left intact at its insertion on the humerus. It was also divided and isolated into its superior and inferior portions. The supraspinatus was elevated from the supraspinatus fossa and kept intact as its humeral insertion. Likewise, infraspinatus and teres minor were also elevated at their origins and kept intact at their humeral insertions.

The five rotator cuff tendons were tagged with a heavy #5 non-absorbable braided suture (Ethibond, Ethicon, Johnson & Johnson, New Jersey, USA) as previously described by Kerrigan et al.²⁹ The three deltoid insertions were identified at the deltoid tuberosity by their anatomic description and also individually tagged with the Ethibond sutures.³⁰ The labrum was resected as well as the remaining glenoid articular cartilage. Fig. 2-1 demonstrates a specimen mounted onto the shoulder simulator with associated tendon cables to computer-controlled actuators.

Optical tracking sensor



Rotator cuff cables to pneumatic actuators Scapular clamp

Silk sutures marking insertion and line of tendon

Figure 2-1: Implanted Custom Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Prosthesis

A specimen is shown mounted on the shoulder simulator using a scapular clamp. Ethibond sutures were used to tag the rotator cuff tendons and deltoid heads. The deltoid muscle was retracted for this image.

2.2.2 Custom Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Implantation

A custom modular implant (Fig. 2-2) was utilized for this study as previously described by Langohr et al.^{26,31} The custom glenosphere allows for offset modularity in 5 mm increments. Furthermore, the custom humeral component also allows for offset modularity in 5 mm increments.



Figure 2-2: Sagittal View of Custom Modular Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Prosthesis

The custom designed modular reverse total shoulder arthroplasty implant features a glenoid base plate with lateralization option. The modular humeral stem also allows for incremental lateralization.

In order to prepare for implantation, a sagittal saw was utilized to complete the humeral cut at the anatomic neck. A powered reamer was then used to ream the proximal humerus and subsequently the humeral shaft. The glenoid was prepared using manual and powered reamers to remove any remaining cartilage. The RTSA was implanted using a technique from the Wright Medical Tornier Aequalis surgical technique manual (Wright Medical Technologies, Memphis, Tennessee) and as described by Kerrigan et al.²⁹ The custom

glenoid baseplate was secured by placing three screws into the glenoid. It was placed in neutral orientation and the inferior edge of the baseplate was aligned with the inferior aspect of the glenoid rim. The custom humeral component was cemented in neutral version relative to the native epicondylar axis. The inferior edge of the humeral cup was lined up with the superior aspect of the greater tuberosity to set humeral distalization. A metallic humeral rod was cemented at the distal aspect of the humeral shaft to facilitate connection to the shoulder simulator for testing.

2.2.3 Shoulder Simulator

A custom shoulder simulator was used for this experiment as described by Giles et al.³² The scapula was fixed to the simulator in static position through a scapular clamp that was drilled through the scapular body (Fig. 2-3). The scapular was placed in a position that allowed for the glenoid face to be perpendicular to the horizontal as well as placing the glenoid center of rotation (COR) in a compatible position for the arc COR. The humeral rod was placed in the shoulder simulator assembly. This assembly allowed for abduction as well as internal and external rotation. The ethibond sutures used to tag the deltoid heads as well as rotator cuff muscles were individually tied to a long high strength cable (Sufix Performance Braid, 130lb strength). These cables were routed along their physiologic lines of action to pneumatic actuators that were computer controlled. These actuators applied loads to each tendon to mimic a physiologic glenohumeral joint. As previously described by Kerrigan et al, the deltoid muscle loading was split with 15% anterior, 70% middle and 15% posterior as abduction occurred. Furthermore, a 10 N load was applied in total for the rotator cuff muscles to stabilize the reverse total shoulder arthroplasty.²⁹

Along the horizontal cable prior to connection to the pneumatic actuator, a knot was made for each rotator cuff tendon. This will subsequently be utilized as a measurement point within the experimental protocol. Furthermore, optical tracking sensors (OptoTrakTM Certus, NDI, Waterloo, ON) were fixed at a static point on the scapula and the humerus in order to determine their positions in space and relative to other digitized points as described within the protocol.

36



Figure 2-3: Experimental Shoulder Simulator

This image depicts the set up for the outlined experiment. The scapula is secured to the shoulder simulator via scapular clamp. The humerus is cemented into the humeral assembly which also allowed to incremental rotation. This assembly is attached to the abduction arc which allows for incremental abduction. The cables tagging the rotator cuff and deltoid tendons were passed through respective islets mimicking physiologic lines of action towards the actuators. A knot within each cable was used to measure relative excursion.

2.2.4 Testing Protocol

After the glenohumeral specimen with implanted reverse shoulder arthroplasty was mounted on to the shoulder simulator, the cables were attached to the pneumatic actuator. A 38 mm glenosphere and associated humeral polyethylene insert were utilized for the duration of the case. Nine combinations of humeral and glenoid lateralization configurations were tested. Glenoid lateralization parameters included: neutral, 5 mm and 10 mm. These were in the form of modular spacers placed between the glenoid baseplate and the glenosphere. Humeral lateralization parameters included -5 mm, 5 mm, and 15 mm. For each implant configuration, the specimen was tested in multiple static positions. Neutral rotation, 30° external rotation (ER), 60° ER, 30° internal rotation (IR) and 60° IR were tested at both neutral and 90 degrees of abduction in the scapular plane. When changing axial rotation, the abduction arc was locked into position to only permit axial rotation. Table 2-1 summarizes the various implant configurations tested for this experiment.

Implant Configuration	Glenoid Lateralization	Humeral Lateralization
1	0 mm	-5 mm
2	0 mm	-5 mm
3	0 mm	-5 mm
4	5 mm	5 mm
5	5 mm	5 mm
6	5 mm	5 mm
7	10 mm	15 mm
8	10 mm	15 mm
9	10 mm	15 mm

Table 2-1: List of Tested Implant Configurations

Table outlines the implant configurations tested within this experiment.

For each trial tested, the position of the humerus and the scapula were recorded in space. Using the optical tracking system, a stylus was utilized to digitize the knots on each rotator cuff tendon cable. This determines the excursion of each tendon after each configuration/position change.

2.2.5 Outcome Variables

The primary outcome measures of this experiment were the excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, subscapularis superior and subscapularis inferior. These excursion measurements were recorded for each implant configuration as lateralization was modified as well as rotation and abduction.

Using the optical tracking system, the position of the scapular marker was recorded as a static reference for each position. The knots on each cable for the respective tendons served as a marker that was digitized via the optical tracking system. This was compared relative to the scapular reference to determine the relative excursion in millimeters.

2.2.6 Statistical Analysis

Repeated measures of analysis of variance (RM-ANOVA) were utilized for statistical analysis through the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences software (IBM SPSS Statistics for Macintosh, Version 26.0.0.1; Armonk, NY; IBM Corp). Further pairwise comparisons of variables were completed. Statistical significance was defined as p < 0.05 for all analyses. Power analyses were completed and determined that six specimens were sufficient to obtain at least 80% power for each outcome variable for this study. The most medialized configuration of 0 mm glenoid lateralization and -5 mm humeral lateralization was utilized as baseline excursion in the neutral abduction and 0° rotation position for all other configurations assessed.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Supraspinatus

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization respectively produced a statistically significant change in supraspinatus tendon excursion (p < 0.001). Fig. 2-4(A) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 2-4(B) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The lateral excursion of supraspinatus increased by 4.36 ± 0.40 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 5 mm (p < 0.001). Meanwhile, lateral excursion increased by 8.10 ± 1.13 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 5 mm to 10 mm (p < 0.001). Furthermore, lateral excursion increased by 4.10 ± 0.85 mm and 8.57 ± 0.53 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively (p < 0.001). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

2.3.1.1 Effect of Implant Configuration on Supraspinatus Excursion

Overall, each abduction and rotation angles had statistically significant effects on the excursion of supraspinatus (p < 0.001). As abduction increased from 0° to 90°, the supraspinatus tendon had increased medial excursion by 22.43 ± 3.26 mm (p = 0.001). In neutral abduction and all rotation states, increasing humeral lateralization, while maintaining the same glenoid lateralization, had a significant increase on supraspinatus lateral excursion (p < 0.01). The results at 90° of abduction are also summarized in Fig. 2-5.



Figure 2-4: Overall Supraspinatus Excursion

The overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) excursion of supraspinatus. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on lateral excursion. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on lateral excursion. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "**".



Figure 2-5: Excursion of Supraspinatus at Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) of supraspinatus as glenoid and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0° rotation, (B) 0° abduction/60° IR, (C) 0° abduction/60° ER, (D) 90° abduction/0° rotation, (E) 90° abduction/60° IR, and (F) 90° abduction/60° ER. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "**" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.

2.3.2 Infraspinatus

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization respectively produced a statistically significant change in infraspinatus tendon excursion (p < 0.001). Fig. 2-6(A)demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 2-6(B) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The lateral excursion of infraspinatus increased by 2.89 ± 1.24 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 5 mm (p = 0.067). Meanwhile, lateral excursion increased by 8.40 ± 1.29 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 5 mm to 10 mm (p = 0.001). Furthermore, lateral excursion increased by 5.43 ± 0.49 mm and 6.10 ± 0.59 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively (p < 0.001). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

2.3.2.1 Effect of Implant Configuration on Infraspinatus Excursion

Overall, each abduction and rotation angles had statistically significant effects on the excursion of infraspinatus (p < 0.001). As abduction increased from 0° to 90°, the infraspinatus tendon had increased medial excursion by 3.58 ± 1.68 mm (p = 0.086). In neutral abduction and all rotation states, increasing humeral lateralization, while maintaining the same glenoid lateralization, had a significant increase on infraspinatus lateral excursion (p < 0.01). The results at 90° of abduction are also summarized in Fig. 2-7.



Figure 2-6: Overall infraspinatus excursion

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) excursion of infraspinatus. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on lateral excursion. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on lateral excursion. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "**".



Figure 2-7: Excursion of Infraspinatus Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) of infraspinatus as glenoid and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0° rotation, (B) 0° abduction/60° IR, (C) 0° abduction/60° ER, (D) 90° abduction/0° rotation, (E) 90° abduction/60° IR, and (F) 90° abduction/60° ER. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "**" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.

2.3.3 Teres Minor

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization respectively produced a statistically significant change in teres minor tendon excursion (p < 0.001). Fig. 2-8(A) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 2-8(B) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The lateral excursion of teres minor increased by 1.35 ± 2.53 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 5 mm (p = 0.62). Meanwhile, lateral excursion increased by 7.09 ± 1.29 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 5 mm to 10 mm (p = 0.006). Furthermore, lateral excursion increased by 5.33 ± 0.50 mm and 5.32 ± 1.26 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively (p < 0.001). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

2.3.3.1 Effect of Implant Configuration on Teres Minor Excursion

Overall, each abduction and rotation angles had statistically significant effects on the excursion of teres minor (p < 0.001). As abduction increased from 0° to 90°, the teres minor tendon had increased lateral excursion by 22.70 ± 2.90 mm (p = 0.001). In neutral abduction and all rotation states, increasing humeral lateralization, while maintaining the same glenoid lateralization, had a significant increase on teres minor lateral excursion (p < 0.01). The results at 90° of abduction are also summarized in Fig. 2-9.



Figure 2-8: Overall Teres Minor Excursion

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) excursion of teres minor. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on lateral excursion. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on lateral excursion. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "*" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.



Figure 2-9: Excursion of Teres Minor Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) of teres minor as glenoid and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0° rotation, (B) 0° abduction/60° IR, (C) 0° abduction/60° ER, (D) 90° abduction/0° rotation, (E) 90° abduction/60° IR, and (F) 90° abduction/60° ER. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "**" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.

2.3.4 Subscapularis Superior

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization respectively produced a statistically significant change in subscapularis superior tendon excursion (p < 0.05). Fig. 2-10(A) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 2-10(B) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The lateral excursion of subscapularis superior decreased by 0.80 ± 4.54 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 5 mm (p = 0.87). Meanwhile, lateral excursion increased by 8.78 ± 1.21 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 5 mm to 10 mm (p = 0.001). Furthermore, lateral excursion increased by 6.56 ± 0.51 mm (p < 0.001) and 4.73 ± 2.14 mm (p = 0.08) when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. These results include all implant configurations and positions.

2.3.4.1 Effect of Implant Configuration on Subscapularis Superior Excursion

Overall, rotation had a statistically significant effect on the excursion of subscapularis superior (p < 0.001). As abduction increased from 0° to 90°, the subscapularis superior tendon had increased lateral excursion by 4.03 ± 1.58 mm (p = 0.05). In neutral abduction and all rotation states, increasing humeral lateralization, while maintaining the same glenoid lateralization, had a significant increase on subscapularis superior lateral excursion (p < 0.01). The results at 90° of abduction are also summarized in Fig. 2-11.



Figure 2-10: Overall Subscapularis Superior Excursion

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) excursion of subscapularis superior. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on lateral excursion. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on lateral excursion. Significance (p < 0.05) is denoted with a "*".



Figure 2-11: Excursion of Subscapularis Superior Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) of subscapularis superior as glenoid and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0° rotation, (B) 0° abduction/60° IR, (C) 0° abduction/60° ER, (D) 90° abduction/0° rotation, (E) 90° abduction/60° IR, and (F) 90° abduction/60° ER. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "*" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.

2.3.5 Subscapularis Inferior

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization and humeral lateralization respectively produced a statistically significant change in subscapularis inferior tendon excursion (p < 0.05). Fig. 2-12(A) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 2-12(B) demonstrates overall results of lateral tendon excursion as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The lateral excursion of subscapularis inferior decreased by 0.33 ± 3.46 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 5 mm (p = 0.93). Meanwhile, lateral excursion increased by 8 ± 1.03 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 5 mm to 10 mm (p = 0.001). Furthermore, lateral excursion increased by 7.31 ± 0.23 mm (p < 0.001) and 5.67 ± 2.13 mm (p = 0.04) when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. These results include all implant configurations and positions.

2.3.5.1 Effect of Implant Configuration on Subscapularis Inferior Excursion

Overall, each abduction and rotation angles had statistically significant effects on the excursion of subscapularis inferior (p < 0.001). As abduction increased from 0° to 90°, the subscapularis inferior tendon had increased lateral excursion by 23.16 ± 1.59 mm (p < 0.001). In neutral abduction and all rotation states, increasing humeral lateralization, while maintaining the same glenoid lateralization, had a significant increase on subscapularis inferior lateral excursion (p < 0.01). The results at 90° of abduction are also summarized in Fig. 2-13.



Figure 2-12: Overall Subscapularis Inferior Excursion

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) excursion of subscapularis inferior. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on lateral excursion. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on lateral excursion. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "*" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.



Figure 2-13: Excursion of Subscapularis Inferior Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Mean excursion (+/- 1 SD) of subscapularis inferior as glenoid and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0° rotation, (B) 0° abduction/60° IR, (C) 0° abduction/60° ER, (D) 90° abduction/0° rotation, (E) 90° abduction/60° IR, and (F) 90° abduction/60° ER. Significance (p < 0.05) across multiple parameters is denoted with a "*" and with a "*" for individual comparisons.

2.4 Discussion

The primary objective of this study was to evaluate the role of RTSA implant lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis tendon excursions. This study focused on varying glenoid lateralization (0, 5 and 10 mm) and humeral lateralization (-5, 5 and 15 mm) while keeping all other implant parameters constant. Each implant configuration was assessed at five rotation states (60° IR, 30° IR, 0°, 30° ER and 60° ER) for each abduction position (0° and 90°). Excursion was measured in millimeters and values were reported relative to the most medialized configuration (0 mm glenoid lateralization and -5 mm humeral lateralization).

Based on the results outlined above, there was a general trend of increased lateral excursion of the rotator cuff as the glenoid or humeral components were lateralized. Interestingly, humeral lateralization from 5 mm to 15 mm yielded larger incremental excursion of the tendons when compared to humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm. For example, the change in supraspinatus excursion from 5 mm to 15 mm of humeral lateralization was 12.7 mm while only 4.1 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm. This could be attributed to increased wrapping of the tendon around the glenosphere in a medialized humeral state. This results in a non-linear correlation of tendon excursion at the more medialized humeral positions. Meanwhile, as the humeral component was further lateralized, the interval excursion of supraspinatus from 5 mm to 15 mm was similar to altering the glenoid component from 0 mm to 10 mm of lateralization. Since glenoid lateralization does not alter the wrapping of the tendons on the glenosphere, its incremental change was predominantly uniform.

As abduction increased from 0° to 90°, there was significant medial excursion of the supraspinatus tendon and lateral excursion of teres minor and subscapularis inferior. Meanwhile, there was minimal (<5 mm) excursion of infraspinatus and subscapularis superior. These findings correlate with the known insertional anatomy of these tendons. A cadaveric study demonstrated that teres minor and subscapularis inferior insert up to 10 mm and 18 mm distal to the articular surface, respectively.³³ Furthermore, the subscapularis tendon complex inserts along the medial aspect of the bicipital groove and therefore at an anterior anatomic position; while teres minor inserts at the posterior aspect

55

of the greater tuberosity and assumed a posterior anatomic position.³³ In contrast, the supraspinatus tendon insertion assumed a superior and lateral position on the greater tuberosity and therefore in similar line to the abduction motion.^{33,34} These anatomic locations of the respective tendon insertions account for the contrasting excursion findings as the arm is abducted.

With respect to the effect of rotation on tendon excursion, the anterior tendons (subscapularis superior and subscapularis inferior) trended towards lateral excursion as internal rotation increased while the posterior tendons (infraspinatus and teres minor) trended towards lateral excursion as external rotation increased. Lateral excursion also further increased for the most inferior tendons (subscapularis inferior and teres minor) during abduction relative to their neutral abduction rotational states. This correlates with their anatomic actions and insertional anatomy outlined above.^{33,35}

A cadaveric based biomechanical study investigated the effect of two RTSA implant designs relative to native glenohumeral anatomy and discovered that both designs shifted the center of rotation medially and inferiorly relative to native glenohumeral anatomy.³⁶ Furthermore, this study noted that the humerus shifts inferiorly by approximately 22 mm.³⁶ In native glenohumeral anatomy, the insertional anatomy of infraspinatus and teres minor are aligned with the center of rotation. Although lowering of the humerus has been found to improve elevation in the setting of RTSA due to increasing deltoid tension, it may have unintended biomechanical consequences of altering the position of rotator cuff insertions with respect to the center of rotation of the joint.^{37,38} In normal glenohumeral anatomy, the insertion of infraspinatus and teres minor are approximately in line with the center of rotation of the joint. This inferior and medial shift of the humerus may further explain the findings of lower lateral excursion from -5 mm to 5 mm of humeral lateralization compared to 5 mm to 15 mm. Tendon wrapping around a glenosphere that has altered the relative position of the insertional anatomy and center of rotation leads to a non-linear path relative to native glenohumeral anatomy.

56

2.4.1 Strengths and Limitations

To our knowledge, this is the first cadaveric biomechanical study examining the role of glenoid and humeral lateralization at various intervals on rotator cuff excursion. The utilization of a modular RTSA implant allowed for multiple implant configurations to be tested. This allowed the testing parameters to include most RTSA implant options available on the market. Furthermore, the glenohumeral simulator used in this study allowed for controlled range motion and computer-controlled tension on the rotator cuff. The utilization of an optical tracking system with six degrees of freedom allowed for highly accurate data acquisition. The use of a custom shoulder simulator allowed for reproducible motion while maintaining specimen integrity by ensuring the tissues remained moist.

There are fundamental limitations to cadaveric based biomechanical studies. First, the shoulder simulator did not allow for scapulothoracic motion. Therefore, to simulate 90° of humerothoracic abduction, 60° of glenohumeral abduction was used for this experiment.^{39,40} Furthermore, these results are based on time-zero and do not consider potential soft tissue stretch or dynamic compensation over time. Similarly, while preparing specimens for this experiment, some soft tissue was removed to accommodate implantation that may exactly mimic in-vivo characteristics such as tissue stretch, soft tissue elongation over time and potential dynamic change of muscle lines of action. Furthermore, this testing model did not account for elements of rotator cuff arthropathy as only non-arthritic specimens with intact rotator cuffs were used for testing.

2.5 Conclusions

This study provided detailed insight into the role of incremental glenoid and humeral lateralization on the excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, subscapularis superior and subscapularis inferior in the setting of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. This study outlined the relative excursion patterns of the rotator cuff tendons in various arm positions. Compared to native glenohumeral anatomy, the inferior position of the humerus alters the line of action of the rotator cuff tendons and thereby the effect of humeral and glenoid lateralization on their respective excursion. As the inferior tendons (teres minor and subscapularis inferior) insert further away from the center of rotation, they exhibit increased lateral excursion with increased abduction. Furthermore, the wrapping of tendons around the glenosphere in an extremely medialized humerus influence the incremental excursion of the tendons with humeral lateralization compared to glenoid lateralization.

The findings of this study have clinical and biomechanical implications on the design of future research examining implant configurations for optimal rotator cuff function in the setting of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. The use of these results will allow for the calculation of moment arms in a subsequent study.
2.6 References

1. Drake GN, O'Connor DP, Edwards TB. Indications for reverse total shoulder arthroplasty in rotator cuff disease. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jun 2010;468(6):1526-33. doi:10.1007/s11999-009-1188-9

2. Neer CS, 2nd, Craig EV, Fukuda H. Cuff-tear arthropathy. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Dec 1983;65(9):1232-44.

3. National Joint Registry for England, Wales Northern Ireland and the Isle of Man. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>http://www.njrcentre.org.uk/njrcentre/default.aspx</u>.

4. Norwegian National Advisory Unit on arthroplasty and hip fractures. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>http://nrlweb.ihelse.net/eng/</u>

5. New Zealand Orthopaedic Organisation. New Zealand Joint Registry. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>https://nzoa.org.nz/nz-joint-registry</u>

6. Wall B, Walch G. Reverse shoulder arthroplasty for the treatment of proximal humeral fractures. *Hand Clin*. Nov 2007;23(4):425-30, v-vi. doi:10.1016/j.hcl.2007.08.002

7. Martin TG, Iannotti JP. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty for acute fractures and failed management after proximal humeral fractures. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Oct 2008;39(4):451-7, vi. doi:10.1016/j.ocl.2008.06.006

8. Wall B, Nove-Josserand L, O'Connor DP, Edwards TB, Walch G. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty: a review of results according to etiology. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Jul 2007;89(7):1476-85. doi:10.2106/jbjs.F.00666

9. Feeley BT, Gallo RA, Craig EV. Cuff tear arthropathy: current trends in diagnosis and surgical management. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 2009;18(3):484-94. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.11.003

10. Ecklund KJ, Lee TQ, Tibone J, Gupta R. Rotator cuff tear arthropathy. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* Jun 2007;15(6):340-9. doi:10.5435/00124635-200706000-00003

11. Guery J, Favard L, Sirveaux F, Oudet D, Mole D, Walch G. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. Survivorship analysis of eighty replacements followed for five to ten years. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Aug 2006;88(8):1742-7. doi:10.2106/jbjs.E.00851

12. Sirveaux F, Favard L, Oudet D, Huquet D, Walch G, Mole D. Grammont inverted total shoulder arthroplasty in the treatment of glenohumeral osteoarthritis with massive rupture of the cuff. Results of a multicentre study of 80 shoulders. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Apr 2004;86(3):388-95. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.86b3.14024

13. Wiater JM, Fabing MH. Shoulder arthroplasty: prosthetic options and indications. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* Jul 2009;17(7):415-25. doi:10.5435/00124635-200907000-00002

14. Rittmeister M, Kerschbaumer F. Grammont reverse total shoulder arthroplasty in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and nonreconstructible rotator cuff lesions. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jan-Feb 2001;10(1):17-22. doi:10.1067/mse.2001.110515

15. Boileau P, Chuinard C, Roussanne Y, Neyton L, Trojani C. Modified latissimus dorsi and teres major transfer through a single delto-pectoral approach for external rotation deficit of the shoulder: as an isolated procedure or with a reverse arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Nov-Dec 2007;16(6):671-82. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2007.02.127

16. De Wilde LF, Plasschaert FS, Audenaert EA, Verdonk RC. Functional recovery after a reverse prosthesis for reconstruction of the proximal humerus in tumor surgery. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jan 2005;(430):156-62. doi:10.1097/01.blo.0000146741.83183.18

17. Mavrogenis AF, Mastorakos DP, Triantafyllopoulos G, Sakellariou VI, Galanis EC, Papagelopoulos PJ. Total scapulectomy and constrained reverse total shoulder reconstruction for a Ewing's sarcoma. *J Surg Oncol*. Dec 1 2009;100(7):611-5. doi:10.1002/jso.21340

18. Boileau P, Watkinson DJ, Hatzidakis AM, Balg F. Grammont reverse prosthesis: design, rationale, and biomechanics. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jan-Feb 2005;14(1 Suppl S):147s-161s. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.10.006

19. Werner CM, Steinmann PA, Gilbart M, Gerber C. Treatment of painful pseudoparesis due to irreparable rotator cuff dysfunction with the Delta III reverse-balland-socket total shoulder prosthesis. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Jul 2005;87(7):1476-86. doi:10.2106/jbjs.D.02342

20. Neri BR, Chan KW, Kwon YW. Management of massive and irreparable rotator cuff tears. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):808-18. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2009.03.013

21. Holcomb JO, Cuff D, Petersen SA, Pupello DR, Frankle MA. Revision reverse shoulder arthroplasty for glenoid baseplate failure after primary reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):717-23. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.11.017

22. Levy JC, Virani N, Pupello D, Frankle M. Use of the reverse shoulder prosthesis for the treatment of failed hemiarthroplasty in patients with glenohumeral arthritis and rotator cuff deficiency. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Feb 2007;89(2):189-95. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.89b2.18161

23. Nyffeler RW, Werner CM, Gerber C. Biomechanical relevance of glenoid component positioning in the reverse Delta III total shoulder prosthesis. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep-Oct 2005;14(5):524-8. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.09.010

24. Roche C, Flurin PH, Wright T, Crosby LA, Mauldin M, Zuckerman JD. An evaluation of the relationships between reverse shoulder design parameters and range of motion, impingement, and stability. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):734-41. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.12.008

25. Abboud JA. *Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty: A Comprehensive Case-Based Approach*. SLACK, Incorporated; 2021.

26. Giles JW, Langohr GD, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. Implant Design Variations in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Influence the Required Deltoid Force and Resultant Joint Load. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Nov 2015;473(11):3615-26. doi:10.1007/s11999-015-4526-0

27. Liou W, Yang Y, Petersen-Fitts GR, Lombardo DJ, Stine S, Sabesan VJ. Effect of lateralized design on muscle and joint reaction forces for reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Apr 2017;26(4):564-572. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2016.09.045

28. Hamilton MA, Roche CP, Diep P, Flurin PH, Routman HD. Effect of prosthesis design on muscle length and moment arms in reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *Bull Hosp Jt Dis (2013)*. 2013;71 Suppl 2:S31-5.

29. Kerrigan AM, Reeves JM, Langohr GDG, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. The influence of reverse arthroplasty humeral component design features on scapular spine strain. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Mar 2021;30(3):572-579. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2020.06.011

30. Sakoma Y, Sano H, Shinozaki N, et al. Anatomical and functional segments of the deltoid muscle. *J Anat*. Feb 2011;218(2):185-90. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7580.2010.01325.x

31. Langohr GD, Giles JW, Athwal GS, Johnson JA. The effect of glenosphere diameter in reverse shoulder arthroplasty on muscle force, joint load, and range of motion. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jun 2015;24(6):972-9. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2014.10.018

32. Giles JW, Boons HW, Elkinson I, et al. Does the dynamic sling effect of the Latarjet procedure improve shoulder stability? A biomechanical evaluation. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jun 2013;22(6):821-7. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2012.08.002

33. Curtis AS, Burbank KM, Tierney JJ, Scheller AD, Curran AR. The insertional footprint of the rotator cuff: an anatomic study. *Arthroscopy*. Jun 2006;22(6):609 e1. doi:10.1016/j.arthro.2006.04.001

34. Mochizuki T, Sugaya H, Uomizu M, et al. Humeral insertion of the supraspinatus and infraspinatus. New anatomical findings regarding the footprint of the rotator cuff.

The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume. May 2008;90(5):962-9. doi:10.2106/JBJS.G.00427

35. Halder AM, Itoi E, An KN. Anatomy and biomechanics of the shoulder. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Apr 2000;31(2):159-76. doi:10.1016/s0030-5898(05)70138-3

36. Henninger HB, King FK, Tashjian RZ, Burks RT. Biomechanical comparison of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty systems in soft tissue-constrained shoulders. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May 2014;23(5):e108-17. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2013.08.008

37. Lädermann A, Walch G, Lubbeke A, et al. Influence of arm lengthening in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Mar 2012;21(3):336-41. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2011.04.020

38. Jobin CM, Brown GD, Bahu MJ, et al. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty for cuff tear arthropathy: the clinical effect of deltoid lengthening and center of rotation medialization. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Oct 2012;21(10):1269-77. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2011.08.049

39. Inman VT, Saunders JB, Abbott LC. Observations of the function of the shoulder joint. 1944. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Sep 1996;(330):3-12. doi:10.1097/00003086-199609000-00002

40. McMahon PJ, Debski RE, Thompson WO, Warner JJ, Fu FH, Woo SL. Shoulder muscle forces and tendon excursions during glenohumeral abduction in the scapular plane. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 1995;4(3):199-208. doi:10.1016/s1058-2746(05)80052-7

Chapter 3

3 The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Moment Arms of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

Overview

This chapter presents a study that examines the effect of incremental glenoid and humeral lateralization on the moment arms of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis. This study also examined the effect of glenohumeral abduction, internal rotation, and external rotation under various lateralization permutations.

3.1 Introduction

[NB: Parts of this material was presented in earlier chapters and is also included here to ensure this chapter is in "article" format]

Historically, the use of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty (RTSA) had been reserved for "cuff tear arthropathy in elderly patients.¹ This term was first coined by Neer to describe a massive rotator cuff tear that causes superior migration of the humeral head and subacromial impingement which leads to head collapse and erosion.² With improving technology and surgical experience, the incidence of reverse shoulder arthroplasty increased significantly based in registry data worldwide. In the United Kingdom, RTSA procedures increased 31.7% between 2012 and 2016.³ Over the last 15 years, the incidence of RTSA in New Zealand and Norway increased from 2% to 56% and 12% to 52% respectively.^{4,5} With its increased use, indications for RTSA have increased substantially to include acute proximal humerus fractures,⁶⁻⁸ cuff tear arthropathy,⁸⁻¹³ inflammatory arthropathy,^{11,14} tumor,^{8,15-17} nonunion or malunion,^{7,8,18} chronic shoulder dislocation,⁸ chronic pseudoparalysis,^{8,13,19,20} and revision arthropalasty.^{8,18,21,22}

The design of RTSA has significantly evolved over time in search of optimizing function, range of motion and decreasing complications. Both surgical techniques and implant configurations have been developed and innovated for these purposes. To decrease the risk of scapular notching, in which impingement of the humeral component occurs on the inferior aspect of the scapular neck, surgeons have elected to place the glenoid baseplate at the inferior aspect of the glenoid. This technique has been found to decrease the risk of this phenomenon and thereby increase range of motion.²³

Debate continues regarding the most optimal orientation and implant parameters of RTSA. Certain implant manufacturers allow for modification of parameters such as glenoid lateralization, humeral lateralization, polyethylene thickness, glenosphere diameter, neck-shaft angle, and cup constraint. In a computational based analysis, modification of these parameters has been shown to affect range of motion, stability and scapular notching.²⁴ For the purpose of this chapter, a focus will be placed on humeral lateralization and glenoid lateralization.

Humeral lateralization is defined as the distance between the deepest aspect of the humeral polyethylene and the vertical line passing through the center of the humeral stem. Humeral lateralization can be configured through humeral tray geometry, inlay vs. on-lay design, polyethylene thickness and design. Several studies have demonstrated an increased abductor lever arm of the deltoid with increased humeral lateralization due to the more lateral position of the greater tuberosity and effect of deltoid wrapping.²⁵⁻²⁷ Using a biomechanical, cadaveric based model, Giles et al. demonstrated that increasing humeral lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm decreased the deltoid force required to abduct the shoulder from 68% to 65% of bodyweight.²⁵

Meanwhile, glenoid lateralization is defined is as the distance from the bone-baseplate interface to the center of rotation of the glenosphere. The offset of the glenosphere relative to the baseplate as well as the geometry of the glenosphere itself can alter the glenoid lateralization. Furthermore, the amount of glenoid reaming, utilization of bone graft and use of metal augments during implantation of the glenoid baseplate can also alter the amount of lateralization on the glenoid aspect.²⁸

The moment arm of a muscle represents its ability to exert torque to a joint and is defined by the distance from its force line of action to the center of rotation.²⁹⁻³¹ Therefore, the larger the magnitude of the moment arm, the more leverage the muscle has on that joint.²⁹ In glenohumeral literature, the most common method of deriving the moment arm is by using the tendon-excursion method. By using this method, each muscle's moment arms are found by evaluating the instantaneous slope of its tendon excursion relative to the joint angle curve over various joint movements.^{29,31-33} As modern RTSA has shifted the center of rotation inferiorly and medially, the moment arm of the deltoid muscle has increased and allowed for increased efficiency of arm elevation.^{18,34-36} Conversely, the effect of this design on the optimization of the rotator cuff moment arms continues to be studied. There remains a lack of information regarding the effect of incremental glenoid and humeral lateralization on the moment arms of the rotator cuff tendons in the setting of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. In light of the foregoing, the purpose of this in-vitro biomechanical cadaveric study is to evaluate the role of glenoid lateralization and

65

humeral lateralization on the moment arms produced by the supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Cadaveric Specimen Preparation

[NB: Cadaveric specimen preparation is similar to that described in Chapter 2].

Six fresh frozen left male cadaveric glenohumeral specimens were utilized (mean age 71, range 64 – 77). Specimens were pre-screened with CT scans to exclude those with underlying rotator cuff and/or glenohumeral pathology. They were thawed for 18 hours prior to testing. The humerus was cute at the midshaft level to accommodate fitting within the shoulder simulator. Skin and subcutaneous fat were dissected and removed in order to expose the underlying muscles. The deltoid muscle was elevated from its origins and kept intact at its insertions. The subscapularis muscle was elevated from its origin, left intact at its insertion on the humerus and was divided into its superior and inferior portions. Similarly, supraspinatus, infraspinatus and teres minor were also elevated at their origins and kept intact at their humeral insertions. A heavy #5 non-absorbable braided suture (Ethibond, Ethicon, Johnson & Johnson, New Jersey, USA) was used to tag each rotator cuff tendon as previously described by Kerrigan et al.³⁷ The three deltoid insertions were identified at the deltoid tuberosity by their anatomic description and also individually tagged with the Ethibond sutures.³⁸ The labrum and remaining glenoid articular cartilage were resected.

Six simple sutures were used in sequential manner proximally; starting at the tendinous insertion of each rotator cuff tendon and separated by approx. 5 mm in line with the tendon to delineate it appropriate anatomic path (0, PERMA-HAND Silk, Ethicon, Johnson & Johnson, New Jersey, USA). Fig. 3-1 demonstrates a specimen mounted onto the shoulder simulator with associated tendon cables to computer-controlled actuators.

Optical tracking sensor



Rotator cuff cables to pneumatic actuators Scapular clamp

Silk sutures marking insertion and line of tendon

Figure 3-1: Implanted Custom Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Prosthesis

The specimen is shown mounted on the shoulder simulator using a scapular clamp. Ethibond sutures were used to tag the rotator cuff tendons and deltoid heads. The deltoid muscle was retracted for this image.

3.2.2 Custom Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Implantation

Similar to Chapter 2, a custom modular implant was utilized for this study as previously described by Langohr et al.^{25,39} The custom glenosphere allows for offset modularity in 5 mm increments. Furthermore, the custom humeral component also allows for offset modularity in 5 mm increments.

A sagittal saw was used to complete the humeral cut at the anatomic neck. A powered reamer was then used to ream the proximal humerus and subsequently the humeral shaft. The glenoid was prepared using manual and powered reamers to remove any remaining cartilage. The RTSA was implanted using a technique from the Wright Medical Tornier Aequalis surgical technique manual (Wright Medical Technologies, Memphis, Tennessee) and as described by Kerrigan et al.³⁷ The custom glenoid baseplate was secured with three screws into the glenoid vault. The baseplate was placed in neutral orientation and its inferior edge was aligned with the inferior edge of the glenoid. The custom humeral component was cemented in neutral version relative to the native epicondylar axis. The inferior edge of the humeral cup was lined up with the superior aspect of the greater tuberosity to set humeral distalization. A metallic humeral rod was cemented at the distal aspect of the humeral shaft to facilitate connection to the shoulder simulator for testing.

3.2.3 Shoulder Simulator

The shoulder simulator used was the same as described in chapter 2. As a review, the scapula was fixed to the simulator in static position using a clamp through the scapular body. Its position was adjusted to allow the glenoid face to be perpendicular to the horizontal and match the COR of the arc simulator. The humeral rod was placed in the shoulder simulator assembly which allowed for abduction as well as internal and external rotation. The ethibond sutures used to tag the deltoid heads as well as rotator cuff muscles were individually tied to a long high strength cable (Sufix Performance Braid, 130lb strength). These cables were routed along their physiologic lines of action to computer-controlled pneumatic actuators that applied loads to each tendon to mimic a physiologic

69

glenohumeral joint. As previously described by Kerrigan et al, the deltoid muscle loading was split with 15% anterior, 70% middle and 15% posterior as abduction occurred. Furthermore, a 10 N load was applied in total for the rotator cuff muscles to stabilize the reverse total shoulder arthroplasty.³⁷

Along the horizontal cable prior to connection to the pneumatic actuator, a knot was made for each rotator cuff tendon. This was used as a measurement point within the experimental protocol. Lastly, optical tracking sensors (OptoTrakTM Certus, NDI, Waterloo, ON) were fixed at a static point on the scapula and the humerus in order to determine their positions in space and relative to other digitized points as described within the protocol.

3.2.4 Testing Protocol

For the duration of the protocol, a 38 mm glenosphere and associated humeral polyethylene insert were utilized. Similar to the protocol in chapter 2, nine combinations of humeral and glenoid lateralization configurations were tested (Table 3-1). Humeral lateralization parameters included -5 mm, 5 mm, and 15 mm. Glenoid lateralization parameters included in the glenoid baseplate and the glenosphere. For each implant configuration, the specimen was tested in multiple static positions: Neutral rotation, 30° external rotation (ER), 60° ER, 30° internal rotation (IR) and 60° IR. These positions were tested for both neutral and 90 degrees of abduction in the scapular plane. When changing axial rotation, the abduction arc was locked into position to only permit axial rotation. For each trial, the position of the humerus and the scapula were recorded in space as were the silk sutures along each rotator cuff tendon. Using the optical tracking system, a stylus was utilized to digitize the knots on each rotator cuff tendon cable. This determines the excursion of each tendon after each configuration/position change.

Implant Configuration	Glenoid Lateralization	Humeral Lateralization
1	0 mm	-5 mm
2	0 mm	-5 mm
3	0 mm	-5 mm
4	5 mm	5 mm
5	5 mm	5 mm
6	5 mm	5 mm
7	10 mm	15 mm
8	10 mm	15 mm
9	10 mm	15 mm

Table 3-1: List of Tested Implant Configurations

Table outlines the implant configurations tested within this experiment.

3.2.5 Outcome Variables

The main outcome measures of this experiment were the moment arms of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, subscapularis superior and subscapularis inferior. Tendon excursion measurements were recorded for each implant configuration as lateralization was modified as well as rotation and abduction as outlined in Chapter 2. Using the optical tracking system, the position of the scapular marker was recorded as a static reference for each position. The knots on each cable for the respective tendons served as a marker that was digitized via the optical tracking system. This was compared relative to the scapular reference to determine the relative excursion in millimeters. The silk sutures along each tendon were digitized to record the location of each tendon throughout the various arm positions. Further optical digitization included the glenoid baseplate, glenosphere, bicipital groove, greater tuberosity, lesser tuberosity, acromion, and coracoid for coordination.

Using the tendon excursion method, the moment arm (r) was related to joint rotation (θ) tendon excursion (E) by r = dE/d θ . The excursion was calculated by optical digitization.

Tendon motion was captured by digitization of the respective tendons at specified joint positions. Matlab software (Mathworks, Inc, Natick, MA, USA) was used to run custom calculations that fit the plotted data into a polynomial computing moment arms.

3.2.6 Statistical Analysis

Repeated measures of analysis of variance (RM-ANOVA) were utilized for statistical analysis through the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences software (IBM SPSS Statistics for Macintosh, Version 26.0.0.1; Armonk, NY; IBM Corp). Further pairwise comparisons of variables were completed. Statistical significance was defined as p < 0.05for all analyses. Power analyses were completed and determined that six specimens were sufficient to obtain at least 80% power for each outcome variable for this study.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Supraspinatus

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization (p = 0.40) and humeral lateralization (p = 0.27) did not result in statistically significant changes in the moment arm of supraspinatus. Fig. 3-2(A) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 3-2(B) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The moment arm of supraspinatus increased by 7.31 \pm 8.3 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm. Meanwhile, the moment arm increased by 0.86 \pm 0.67 mm and 10.19 \pm 7.68 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. Overall, a change in rotation did not yield a statistically significant change in the moment arm of supraspinatus (p = 0.33). The moment arm at 0° of abduction was 50.29 \pm 5.19 mm compared to 33.94 \pm 2.23 mm at 90° of abduction (p = 0.03). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

As a general trend, peak moment arms were found in the 60° internally rotated position in both abduction positions (Fig. 3-3). Furthermore, as humeral lateralization increased (while glenoid lateralization remained constant), there was an increase in the peak moment arm throughout all tested positions. The largest supraspinatus moment arm at 0° of abduction was at 60° of internal rotation and using a combination of 10 mm glenoid and 15 mm humeral lateralization (58.21 \pm 1.64 mm). At 90° of abduction, the peak moment arm was also noted in the same arm position and implant configuration to be 44.27 \pm 1.80 mm. Fig. 3-3 summarizes all calculated moment arms for respective arm positions and implant configurations.



Figure 3-2: Overall Supraspinatus Moment Arm

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of supraspinatus. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on moment arm. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on moment arm.



Figure 3-3: Moment Arms of Supraspinatus Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of supraspinatus as rotation and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (B) 0° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, (C) 0° abduction/10 mm Glenoid, (D) 90° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (E) 90° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, and (F) 90° abduction/10 mm Glenoid. Negative rotation equates to internal rotation, while positive rotation denotes external rotation.

3.3.2 Infraspinatus

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization (p = 0.39) and humeral lateralization (p = 0.26) did not result in statistically significant changes in the moment arm of infraspinatus. Fig. 3-4(A) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 3-4(B) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The moment arm of infraspinatus increased by 7.44 ± 8.08 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm. Meanwhile, the moment arm increased by 0.90 ± 0.65 mm and 9.16 ± 7.50 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. Overall, a change in rotation did not yield a statistically significant change in the moment arm of infraspinatus (p = 0.33). The moment arm at 0° of abduction was 40.48 ± 5.34 mm compared to 32.09 ± 1.16 mm at 90° of abduction (p = 0.22). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

As a general trend, peak moment arms were found in the 60° internally rotated position in both abduction positions (Fig. 3-5). Furthermore, as humeral lateralization increased (while glenoid lateralization remained constant), there was an increase in the peak moment arm throughout all tested positions. The largest infraspinatus moment arm at 0° of abduction was at 60° of internal rotation and using a combination of 10 mm glenoid and 15 mm humeral lateralization (49.12 \pm 5.30 mm). At 90° of abduction, the peak moment arm was also noted in the same arm position and implant configuration to be 42.40 \pm 2.27 mm. Fig. 3-5 summarizes all calculated moment arms for respective arm positions and implant configurations.



Figure 3-4: Overall infraspinatus Moment Arm

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of infraspinatus. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on moment arm. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on moment arm.



Figure 3-5: Moment Arm of Infraspinatus Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of infraspinatus as rotation and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (B) 0° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, (C) 0° abduction/10 mm Glenoid, (D) 90° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (E) 90° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, and (F) 90° abduction/10 mm Glenoid. Negative rotation equates to internal rotation, while positive rotation denotes external rotation.

3.3.3 Teres Minor

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization (p = 0.31) and humeral lateralization (p = 0.27) did not result in statistically significant changes in the moment arm of teres minor. Fig. 3-6(A) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 3-6(B) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The moment arm of teres minor increased by 8.97 ± 7.4 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm. Meanwhile, the moment arm increased by 1.65 ± 0.14 mm and 9.10 ± 7.82 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. Overall, a change in rotation did not yield a statistically significant change in the moment arm of teres minor (p = 0.29). The moment arm at 0° of abduction was 53.66 ± 6.30 mm compared to 40.65 ± 1.16 mm at 90° of abduction (p = 0.08). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

As a general trend, peak moment arms were found in the 60° externally rotated position in both abduction positions (Fig. 3-7); with exception to 0 mm and 5 mm of glenoid lateralization in neutral abduction where the peak moment arm was at 30° of external rotation (Fig 3-7(A-B)). Furthermore, as humeral lateralization increased (while glenoid lateralization remained constant), there was an increase in the peak moment arm throughout all tested positions. The largest teres minor moment arm at 0° of abduction was at 60° of external rotation and using a combination of 10 mm glenoid and 15 mm humeral lateralization (62.90 ± 1.55 mm). At 90° of abduction, the peak moment arm was also noted in the same arm position and implant configuration to be 49.46 ± 6.41 mm. Fig. 3-7 summarizes all calculated moment arms for respective arm positions and implant configurations.



Figure 3-6: Overall Teres Minor Moment Arm

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of teres minor. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on moment arm. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on moment arm.



Figure 3-7: Moment Arm of Teres Minor Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of teres minor as rotation and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (B) 0° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, (C) 0° abduction/10 mm Glenoid, (D) 90° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (E) 90° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, and (F) 90° abduction/10 mm Glenoid. Negative rotation equates to internal rotation, while positive rotation denotes external rotation.

3.3.4 Subscapularis Superior

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization (p = 0.34) and humeral lateralization (p = 0.18) did not result in statistically significant changes in the moment arm of subscapularis superior. Fig. 3-8(A) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 3-8(B) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The moment arm of subscapularis superior increased by 8.32 ± 7.61 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm. Meanwhile, the moment arm increased by 0.81 ± 0.82 mm and 11.29 ± 7.38 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. Overall, a change in rotation did not yield a statistically significant change in the moment arm of subscapularis superior (p = 0.39). The moment arm at 0° of abduction was 35.36 ± 3.91 mm compared to 35.36 ± 1.85 mm at 90° of abduction (p = 0.99). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

As a general trend, moment arms followed a more uniform trend across range of motion in both abduction positions compared to other muscles (Fig. 3-9). Furthermore, as humeral lateralization increased (while glenoid lateralization remained constant), there was an increase in the peak moment arm throughout all tested positions. The largest subscapularis superior moment arm at 0° of abduction was at 60° of external rotation and using a combination of 10 mm glenoid and 15 mm humeral lateralization (33.84 ± 8.71 mm). At 90° of abduction, the peak moment arm was also noted in 60° of internal rotation and the same implant configuration to be 41.526 ± 6.49 mm. Fig. 3-9 summarizes all calculated moment arms for respective arm positions and implant configurations.



Figure 3-8: Overall Subscapularis Superior Moment Arm

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of subscapularis superior. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on moment arm. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on moment arm.



Figure 3-9: Moment Arm of Subscapularis Superior Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of subscapularis superior as rotation and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (B) 0° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, (C) 0° abduction/10 mm Glenoid, (D) 90° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (E) 90° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, and (F) 90° abduction/10 mm Glenoid. Negative rotation equates to internal rotation, while positive rotation denotes external rotation.

3.3.5 Subscapularis Inferior

Overall, a change in glenoid lateralization (p = 0.31) and humeral lateralization (p = 0.20) did not result in statistically significant changes in the moment arm of subscapularis inferior. Fig. 3-10(A) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as glenoid lateralization is increased by 5 mm intervals. Fig. 3-10(B) demonstrates overall moment arm changes as humeral lateralization is increased by 10 mm intervals. The moment arm of subscapularis inferior increased by 8.65 \pm 7.07 mm when changing glenoid lateralization from 0 mm to 10 mm. Meanwhile, the moment arm increased by 2.25 \pm 0.57 mm and 9.86 \pm 7.23 mm when changing humeral lateralization from -5 mm to 5 mm and 5 mm to 15 mm, respectively. Overall, a change in rotation did not yield a statistically significant change in the moment arm of subscapularis inferior (p = 0.32). The moment arm at 0° of abduction was 40.99 \pm 4.39 mm compared to 36.81 \pm 0.54 mm at 90° of abduction (p = 0.42). These results include all implant configurations and positions.

As a general trend, peak moment arms were found in the 60° externally rotated position in both abduction positions (Fig. 3-11); with exception to 0 mm and 5 mm of glenoid lateralization in neutral abduction where the peak moment arm was at 30° of external rotation (Fig. 3-11(A-B)). Furthermore, as humeral lateralization increased (while glenoid lateralization remained constant), there was an increase in the peak moment arm throughout all tested positions. The largest subscapularis inferior moment arm at 0° of abduction was at 60° of external rotation and using a combination of 10 mm glenoid and 15 mm humeral lateralization (51.17 ± 7.02 mm). At 90° of abduction, the peak moment arm was also noted in the same arm position and implant configuration to be 49.79 ± 4.63 mm. Fig. 3-11 summarizes all calculated moment arms for respective arm positions and implant configurations.



Figure 3-10: Overall Subscapularis Inferior Moment Arm

Figure outlining the overall (inclusive of all testing parameters) mean moment arm (+/-1 SD) of subscapularis inferior. Figure (A) demonstrates the effect of glenoid lateralization on moment arm. Figure (B) demonstrates the effect of humeral lateralization on moment arm.



Figure 3-11: Moment Arm of Subscapularis Inferior Under Various Positions and Implant Configurations

Moment arm (+/- 1 SD) of subscapularis inferior as rotation and humeral lateralization are varied at (A) 0° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (B) 0° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, (C) 0° abduction/10 mm Glenoid, (D) 90° abduction/0 mm Glenoid, (E) 90° abduction/5 mm Glenoid, and (F) 90° abduction/10 mm Glenoid. Negative rotation equates to internal rotation, while positive rotation denotes external rotation.

3.4 Discussion

The primary objective of this study was to evaluate the role of RTSA implant lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis tendons moment arms. This study focused on varying glenoid lateralization (0, 5 and 10 mm) and humeral lateralization (-5, 5 and 15 mm) while keeping all other implant parameters constant. Each implant configuration was assessed at five rotation states (60° IR, 30° IR, 0° , 30° ER and 60° ER) for each abduction position (0° and 90°). Overall moment arms were measured in millimeters.

Based on the results outlined, increasing glenoid or humeral lateralization did not yield a statistically significant change in the moment arms of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, subscapularis superior and subscapularis inferior. Although not significant, a trend towards increased peak moment arm as lateralization increased was observed for all muscles tested. This trend is supported by other studies that evaluated lateralized RTSA designs. A CT based range of motion analysis had previously demonstrated increased range of motion as glenoid lateralization increased.⁴⁰ Meanwhile, a computational based study found that lateralized RTSA designs increased the external rotators moment arms relative to a medialized RTSA design.²⁷ Furthermore, Chan et al. demonstrated improved anterior and posterior rotator cuff torque as humeral lateralization was increased in neutral abduction.⁴¹

Abduction was found to have a significant effect on the overall moment arm of supraspinatus. This is likely due its dominant function within the plane of that motion.⁴²⁻⁴⁵ The peak moment arms of supraspinatus were found to be at the most internally rotated position within out study. This finding correlates with a biomechanical study evaluating moment arms of muscles around the shoulder after RTSA.³⁴ Although this study only evaluated a single implant configuration, they determined that at neutral abduction, supraspinatus is likely to behave as an external rotator.³⁴ Although we did not find a statistically significant difference in the overall moment arm of subscapularis superior between the two abduction positions, the peak moment arm was larger in the further abducted position when the implant configuration was most lateralized. This is also consistent with the study described earlier.³⁴

88

Aside from moment arms, there are many factors to take into account when considering modifying glenoid or humeral lateralization in RTSA. Biomechanically, studies have demonstrated increased impingement free range of motion that decreases notching as glenoid lateralization is incrementally increased.^{46,47} Studies have demonstrated that scapular spine strain is increased with increased glenoid lateralization but decreased with further humeral lateralization.^{37,48} Furthermore, increased lateralization may have a negative impact on other aspects of RTSA. Further lateralization may hinder the possibility of a subscapularis repair or result in a tethered repair which limits external rotation. Furthermore, biomechanical studies demonstrated that as glenoid lateralization was incrementally increased, there was an increase in joint load and decrease in the mechanical advantage of the deltoid muscle.^{25,47}

3.4.1 Strengths and Limitations

To our knowledge, this is the first cadaveric biomechanical study examining the role of glenoid and humeral lateralization at various intervals on rotator cuff excursion and moment arms. While other studies have evaluated a limited number of implant designs, the use of a modular RTSA within this study allowed for various implant configurations to be tested. Therefore, most implant configurations available on the market were able to be replicated within this study. Furthermore, the glenohumeral simulator used in this study allowed for controlled range motion and computer-controlled tension on the rotator cuff. While implanted and secured under the glenohumeral simulator, the quality of the specimen was maintained by ensuring it remained moist throughout the testing protocol. The utilization of an optical tracking system with six degrees of freedom allowed for highly accurate data acquisition.

Cadaveric based studies do have inherent limitations. First, the shoulder simulator did not allow for scapulothoracic motion. However, to simulate 90° of humerothoracic abduction, 60° of glenohumeral abduction was used for this experiment as previously described.^{49,50} Furthermore, this study outlined outcomes at a single time point and did not account for soft tissue accommodation or stretching over an extended period of time. Similarly, while preparing specimens for this experiment, some soft tissue was removed to accommodate implantation that may exactly mimic in-vivo characteristics such as tissue stretch, soft tissue elongation over time and potential dynamic change of muscle lines of action. Furthermore, this testing model assumed an intact rotator cuff. Therefore, the moment arms presented within this study may not fully represent those of patients with rotator cuff disease. Lastly, out of plane rotation/translation differences may induce error when using the tendon excursion method to calculate moment arms.

3.5 Conclusions

This study provided detailed insight into the role of incremental glenoid and humeral lateralization on the excursion of supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, subscapularis superior and subscapularis inferior in the setting of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. This study outlined the relative moment arm patterns of the rotator cuff tendons in various arm positions. Abduction was found to have a statistically significant effect on the overall moment arm of the supraspinatus. Although not statistically significant, there was a trend towards increased moment arms as glenoid and humeral lateralization was increased for all muscles studied.

The findings of this study have clinical and biomechanical implications on the design of future research examining implant configurations for optimal rotator cuff function in the setting of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. They may also be used to aid in developing and validating upper extremity models such as those used to assess the contribution of individual muscles to the stability and motion of the glenohumeral joint. Furthermore, these results can also be used to evaluate the biomechanical role and optimization of tendon transfers in the setting of RTSA.

3.6 References

1. Drake GN, O'Connor DP, Edwards TB. Indications for reverse total shoulder arthroplasty in rotator cuff disease. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jun 2010;468(6):1526-33. doi:10.1007/s11999-009-1188-9

2. Neer CS, 2nd, Craig EV, Fukuda H. Cuff-tear arthropathy. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Dec 1983;65(9):1232-44.

3. National Joint Registry for England, Wales Northern Ireland and the Isle of Man. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>http://www.njrcentre.org.uk/njrcentre/default.aspx</u>.

4. Norwegian National Advisory Unit on arthroplasty and hip fractures. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>http://nrlweb.ihelse.net/eng/</u>

5. New Zealand Orthopaedic Organisation. New Zealand Joint Registry. Accessed 30 March 2020, <u>https://nzoa.org.nz/nz-joint-registry</u>

6. Wall B, Walch G. Reverse shoulder arthroplasty for the treatment of proximal humeral fractures. *Hand Clin*. Nov 2007;23(4):425-30, v-vi. doi:10.1016/j.hcl.2007.08.002

7. Martin TG, Iannotti JP. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty for acute fractures and failed management after proximal humeral fractures. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Oct 2008;39(4):451-7, vi. doi:10.1016/j.ocl.2008.06.006

8. Wall B, Nove-Josserand L, O'Connor DP, Edwards TB, Walch G. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty: a review of results according to etiology. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Jul 2007;89(7):1476-85. doi:10.2106/jbjs.F.00666

9. Feeley BT, Gallo RA, Craig EV. Cuff tear arthropathy: current trends in diagnosis and surgical management. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 2009;18(3):484-94. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.11.003

10. Ecklund KJ, Lee TQ, Tibone J, Gupta R. Rotator cuff tear arthropathy. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* Jun 2007;15(6):340-9. doi:10.5435/00124635-200706000-00003

11. Guery J, Favard L, Sirveaux F, Oudet D, Mole D, Walch G. Reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. Survivorship analysis of eighty replacements followed for five to ten years. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Aug 2006;88(8):1742-7. doi:10.2106/jbjs.E.00851

12. Sirveaux F, Favard L, Oudet D, Huquet D, Walch G, Mole D. Grammont inverted total shoulder arthroplasty in the treatment of glenohumeral osteoarthritis with massive rupture of the cuff. Results of a multicentre study of 80 shoulders. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Apr 2004;86(3):388-95. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.86b3.14024

13. Wiater JM, Fabing MH. Shoulder arthroplasty: prosthetic options and indications. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* Jul 2009;17(7):415-25. doi:10.5435/00124635-200907000-00002

14. Rittmeister M, Kerschbaumer F. Grammont reverse total shoulder arthroplasty in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and nonreconstructible rotator cuff lesions. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jan-Feb 2001;10(1):17-22. doi:10.1067/mse.2001.110515

15. Boileau P, Chuinard C, Roussanne Y, Neyton L, Trojani C. Modified latissimus dorsi and teres major transfer through a single delto-pectoral approach for external rotation deficit of the shoulder: as an isolated procedure or with a reverse arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Nov-Dec 2007;16(6):671-82. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2007.02.127

16. De Wilde LF, Plasschaert FS, Audenaert EA, Verdonk RC. Functional recovery after a reverse prosthesis for reconstruction of the proximal humerus in tumor surgery. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Jan 2005;(430):156-62. doi:10.1097/01.blo.0000146741.83183.18

17. Mavrogenis AF, Mastorakos DP, Triantafyllopoulos G, Sakellariou VI, Galanis EC, Papagelopoulos PJ. Total scapulectomy and constrained reverse total shoulder reconstruction for a Ewing's sarcoma. *J Surg Oncol*. Dec 1 2009;100(7):611-5. doi:10.1002/jso.21340

18. Boileau P, Watkinson DJ, Hatzidakis AM, Balg F. Grammont reverse prosthesis: design, rationale, and biomechanics. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Jan-Feb 2005;14(1 Suppl S):147s-161s. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.10.006

19. Werner CM, Steinmann PA, Gilbart M, Gerber C. Treatment of painful pseudoparesis due to irreparable rotator cuff dysfunction with the Delta III reverse-balland-socket total shoulder prosthesis. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Jul 2005;87(7):1476-86. doi:10.2106/jbjs.D.02342

20. Neri BR, Chan KW, Kwon YW. Management of massive and irreparable rotator cuff tears. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):808-18. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2009.03.013

21. Holcomb JO, Cuff D, Petersen SA, Pupello DR, Frankle MA. Revision reverse shoulder arthroplasty for glenoid baseplate failure after primary reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):717-23. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.11.017

22. Levy JC, Virani N, Pupello D, Frankle M. Use of the reverse shoulder prosthesis for the treatment of failed hemiarthroplasty in patients with glenohumeral arthritis and rotator cuff deficiency. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Feb 2007;89(2):189-95. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.89b2.18161

23. Nyffeler RW, Werner CM, Gerber C. Biomechanical relevance of glenoid component positioning in the reverse Delta III total shoulder prosthesis. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep-Oct 2005;14(5):524-8. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2004.09.010

24. Roche C, Flurin PH, Wright T, Crosby LA, Mauldin M, Zuckerman JD. An evaluation of the relationships between reverse shoulder design parameters and range of motion, impingement, and stability. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep-Oct 2009;18(5):734-41. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2008.12.008

25. Giles JW, Langohr GD, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. Implant Design Variations in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty Influence the Required Deltoid Force and Resultant Joint Load. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Nov 2015;473(11):3615-26. doi:10.1007/s11999-015-4526-0

26. Liou W, Yang Y, Petersen-Fitts GR, Lombardo DJ, Stine S, Sabesan VJ. Effect of lateralized design on muscle and joint reaction forces for reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Apr 2017;26(4):564-572. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2016.09.045

27. Hamilton MA, Roche CP, Diep P, Flurin PH, Routman HD. Effect of prosthesis design on muscle length and moment arms in reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *Bull Hosp Jt Dis (2013)*. 2013;71 Suppl 2:S31-5.

28. Abboud JA. *Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty: A Comprehensive Case-Based Approach*. SLACK, Incorporated; 2021.

29. Hik F, Ackland DC. The moment arms of the muscles spanning the glenohumeral joint: a systematic review. *J Anat*. Jan 2019;234(1):1-15. doi:10.1111/joa.12903

30. Sherman MA, Seth A, Delp SL. What Is a Moment Arm? Calculating Muscle Effectiveness in Biomechanical Models Using Generalized Coordinates. *Proc ASME Des Eng Tech Conf.* Aug 2013;2013doi:10.1115/DETC2013-13633

31. Pandy MG. Moment arm of a muscle force. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev.* 1999;27:79-118.

32. Ackland DC, Pandy MG. Moment arms of the shoulder muscles during axial rotation. *Journal of orthopaedic research : official publication of the Orthopaedic Research Society*. May 2011;29(5):658-67. doi:10.1002/jor.21269

33. An KN, Ueba Y, Chao EY, Cooney WP, Linscheid RL. Tendon excursion and moment arm of index finger muscles. *Journal of Biomechanics*. 1983/01/01/ 1983;16(6):419-425. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0021-9290(83)90074-X</u>

34. Ackland DC, Richardson M, Pandy MG. Axial rotation moment arms of the shoulder musculature after reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. Oct 17 2012;94(20):1886-95. doi:10.2106/JBJS.J.01861
35. Ackland DC, Roshan-Zamir S, Richardson M, Pandy MG. Moment arms of the shoulder musculature after reverse total shoulder arthroplasty. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. May 2010;92(5):1221-30. doi:10.2106/jbjs.I.00001

36. Terrier A, Reist A, Merlini F, Farron A. Simulated joint and muscle forces in reversed and anatomic shoulder prostheses. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume*. Jun 2008;90(6):751-6. doi:10.1302/0301-620x.90b6.19708

37. Kerrigan AM, Reeves JM, Langohr GDG, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. The influence of reverse arthroplasty humeral component design features on scapular spine strain. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Mar 2021;30(3):572-579. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2020.06.011

38. Sakoma Y, Sano H, Shinozaki N, et al. Anatomical and functional segments of the deltoid muscle. *J Anat*. Feb 2011;218(2):185-90. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7580.2010.01325.x

39. Langohr GD, Giles JW, Athwal GS, Johnson JA. The effect of glenosphere diameter in reverse shoulder arthroplasty on muscle force, joint load, and range of motion. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Jun 2015;24(6):972-9. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2014.10.018

40. Keener JD, Patterson BM, Orvets N, Aleem AW, Chamberlain AM. Optimizing reverse shoulder arthroplasty component position in the setting of advanced arthritis with posterior glenoid erosion: a computer-enhanced range of motion analysis. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. Feb 2018;27(2):339-349. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2017.09.011

41. Chan K, Langohr GDG, Mahaffy M, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. Does Humeral Component Lateralization in Reverse Shoulder Arthroplasty Affect Rotator Cuff Torque? Evaluation in a Cadaver Model. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Oct 2017;475(10):2564-2571. doi:10.1007/s11999-017-5413-7

42. Moore KL, Dalley AF, Agur AMR, Lippincott W, Wilkins. Clinically oriented anatomy. 2014;

43. Mochizuki T, Sugaya H, Uomizu M, et al. Humeral insertion of the supraspinatus and infraspinatus. New anatomical findings regarding the footprint of the rotator cuff. *The Journal of bone and joint surgery American volume*. May 2008;90(5):962-9. doi:10.2106/JBJS.G.00427

44. Terry GC, Chopp TM. Functional anatomy of the shoulder. *J Athl Train*. Jul 2000;35(3):248-55.

45. Halder AM, Itoi E, An KN. Anatomy and biomechanics of the shoulder. *The Orthopedic clinics of North America*. Apr 2000;31(2):159-76. doi:10.1016/s0030-5898(05)70138-3

46. Hettrich CM, Permeswaran VN, Goetz JE, Anderson DD. Mechanical tradeoffs associated with glenosphere lateralization in reverse shoulder arthroplasty. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Nov 2015;24(11):1774-81. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2015.06.011

47. Henninger HB, Barg A, Anderson AE, Bachus KN, Burks RT, Tashjian RZ. Effect of lateral offset center of rotation in reverse total shoulder arthroplasty: a biomechanical study. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg.* Sep 2012;21(9):1128-35. doi:10.1016/j.jse.2011.07.034

48. Kerrigan AM, Reeves J, Langohr GDG, Johnson JA, Athwal GS. Reverse shoulder arthroplasty glenoid lateralization influences scapular spine strains. *Shoulder Elbow*. Oct 2021;13(6):610-619. doi:10.1177/1758573220935567

49. Inman VT, Saunders JB, Abbott LC. Observations of the function of the shoulder joint. 1944. *Clinical orthopaedics and related research*. Sep 1996;(330):3-12. doi:10.1097/00003086-199609000-00002

50. McMahon PJ, Debski RE, Thompson WO, Warner JJ, Fu FH, Woo SL. Shoulder muscle forces and tendon excursions during glenohumeral abduction in the scapular plane. *J Shoulder Elbow Surg*. May-Jun 1995;4(3):199-208. doi:10.1016/s1058-2746(05)80052-7

Chapter 4

4 Thesis Conclusions

The utilization of reverse total shoulder arthroplasty (RTSA) continues to increase as its indications broaden. Range of motion deficits remain to be a challenging aspect to correct through implant design. While existing literature focuses on etiology, prevalence, and clinical outcomes of range of motion deficits, there is a deficiency in literature investigating the role of the rotator cuff as implant parameters are altered. The purpose of this thesis was to utilize a cadaveric, biomechanical model to evaluate the effect of glenoid and humeral lateralization on the excursion and moment arms of the rotator cuff tendons in the setting of RTSA.

The primary objectives of this thesis were:

- 5. To evaluate the role of glenoid lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis excursion (Chapter 2).
- 6. To evaluate the role of humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis excursion (Chapter 2).
- 7. To evaluate the role of glenoid lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis moment arms (Chapter 3).
- 8. To evaluate the role of humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis moment arms (Chapter 3).

4.1 Summary of Chapter 2: The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Excursion of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

The purpose of this study was to evaluate the role of glenoid and humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis excursion. The main outcome measure was excursion for each tendon under various implant configurations and arm positions.

Regarding glenoid lateralization, the hypothesis of this study was that increasing glenoid lateralization would result increased lateral excursion of each rotator cuff tendon. The rationale was that with increased glenoid lateralization, the center of rotation is lateralized and thereby lateralizes the insertions of the rotator cuff tendons. The results of this study demonstrated a general trend of uniform increase in lateral excursion of the rotator cuff as glenoid lateralization was increased.

With respect to humeral lateralization, the hypothesis of this study was that increasing humeral lateralization would result in increased lateral excursion of each rotator cuff tendon. The rationale was like the above in that as the humerus lateralizes, so does the insertional anatomy and thereby increases excursion. The results of this study also demonstrated a general trend of increased lateral excursion of the rotator cuff tendons as humeral lateralization was increased. Interestingly, the excursion increase was not uniform as seen with humeral lateralization. Early humeral lateralization (-5 mm to 5mm) yielded lower excursion change compared to lateralization from 5 mm to 15 mm. This difference was likely due to the wrapping of the tendons around the glenosphere in a medialized state compared to a linear orientation in a more lateralized (humeral) state.

Furthermore, as abduction increased from 0° to 90°, the supraspinatus, teres minor and subscapularis inferior were found to have medial excursion. Meanwhile, subscapularis superior and infraspinatus had lateral excursion with increased abduction.

4.2 Summary of Chapter 3: The Effect of Glenoid and Humeral Lateralization on the Moment Arms of the Rotator Cuff Muscles in Reverse Total Shoulder Arthroplasty

The purpose of this study was to evaluate the role of glenoid and humeral lateralization on supraspinatus, infraspinatus, teres minor, and subscapularis moment arms. The main outcome measure was the moment arm for each tendon under various implant configurations and arm positions.

Regarding glenoid lateralization, the hypothesis of this study was that increasing glenoid lateralization would not alter the moment arm of each rotator cuff tendon. The rationale was that with increased glenoid lateralization, the center of rotation is lateralized as is the insertional anatomy of the rotator cuff and thereby the distance between these two points remain the same. The results of this study did not demonstrate a statistically significant change in moment arms of the rotator cuff tendons as glenoid lateralization was increased.

With respect to humeral lateralization, the hypothesis of this study was that increasing humeral lateralization would result in increased moment arms of each rotator cuff tendon. The rationale was that as the humerus lateralizes, the distance between the insertion of the tendons on the humerus and the center of rotation will increase. The results of this study also did not demonstrate statistically significant change in moment arms as the humerus was lateralized but there was a trend towards increased moment arms. Interestingly, the excursion increase was not uniform as seen with humeral lateralization.

Abduction had a statistically significant effect on the moment arm of supraspinatus and not the other tendons studied. This is the first cadaveric biomechanical study to examine the effect of incremental humeral and glenoid lateralization on the moment arms of the rotator cuff.

4.3 Future Direction

This current thesis evaluated the role of glenoid and humeral lateralization on the excursion and moment arms of various RTSA configurations. Future opportunities may include three-dimensional mapping of the rotator cuff tendons throughout range of motion at various implant configurations. This may have a role in pre-operative planning to estimate post-operative range of motion. Furthermore, this analysis may be compared to native glenohumeral anatomy. Lastly, other surgical parameters such as polyethylene thickness, glenosphere size, and baseplate position may also be tested to assess their effects on the excursion and moment arms of the rotator cuff tendons.

4.4 Significance

The utilization of RTSA has continued to increase in clinical settings as the clinical indications continue to expand. Despite initially used for rotator cuff deficient patients, its use in rotator cuff intact scenarios has increased. Despite significant research assessing optimal implant configurations to improve forward elevation, decrease acromial stress, and improve stability, there was a paucity in literature assessing the effects on the rotator cuff tendons. The findings of this thesis have clinical and biomechanical implicants on the design of future research assessing optimal RTSA implant configurations that optimizes rotator cuff function. The digitization of the rotator cuff tendons in three-dimensional space as motion occurs at various implant configurations provides valuable information to develop and validate future glenohumeral models.

Curriculum Vitae

Name:	Yousif Atwan
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	University of Windsor Windsor, Ontario, Canada 2009-2013 BSc
	Western University London, Ontario, Canada 2013-2017 M.D.
	Western University London, Ontario, Canada 2017-2022 FRCSC, Orthopaedic Surgery
Honours and Awards:	1 st Prize - Southern Ontario Undergraduate Student Chemistry Conference 2013
	3 rd Prize - Canadian Nitric Oxide Society Annual Meeting 2013
	Summer Research Training Program Grant, Western University 2014
	Learner Peer Award of Excellence in Medical Education 2015
	Highlight Paper - Orthopaedic Trauma Association 2019
	Sandy Kirkley Best Clinical Paper Award, Western University 2021
	Bernard F. Morrey Award – American Shoulder and Elbow Society 2021
Related Work Experience	Research Assistant University of Windsor 2010-2013

Publications:

Atwan Y, Schemitsch EH. Radiographic evaluations: Which are most effective to follow fracture healing? Injury. 2020 May;51 Suppl 2:S18-S22. doi: 10.1016/j.injury.2019.12.028. Epub 2020 Jan 11. PMID: 31983424.

Atwan, Y, Schemitsch, EH. The Top Three Unanswered Questions in the Management of Open Fractures. OTA International: March 2020 - Volume 3 - Issue 1 - p e072 doi: 10.1097/OI9.000000000000072

Atwan, Y, Miclau, T, Schemitsch, E; Teague, D. Antibiotic Utilization in Open Fractures. OTA International: March 2020 - Volume 3 - Issue 1 - p e071 doi: 10.1097/OI9.000000000000071

Atwan Y, Charron BP, Sidhu S, Cavanagh J, Degen R. Publication Productivity Among Academic Orthopaedic Surgeons in Canada. Cureus. 2020 Jun 4;12(6):e8441. doi: 10.7759/cureus.8441. PMID: 32642355; PMCID: PMC7336609.

Sidhu SP; Atwan Y, Cavanagh J, Sidhu VS, Del Balso C, Schemitsch EH, Sanders DW, Lawendy AR. High Energy Transsyndesmotic Ankle Fracture Dislocation - Injury Characteristics, Radiographic Outcomes, and Factors Affecting the Rate of Post-traumatic Arthritis in Logsplitter Injuries. Journal of Orthopaedic Trauma. 2021 Jul 20. doi: 10.1097/bot.00000000002237 PMID: 34294667

Atwan Y, Sprague S, Slobogean GP, Bzovsky S, Jeray KJ, Petrisor B, Bhandari M, Schemitsch E; FLOW Investigators. Does negative pressure wound therapy reduce the odds of infection and improve health-related quality of life in patients with open fractures? Bone Jt Open. 2022 Mar;3(3):189-195. doi: 10.1302/2633-1462.33.BJO-2021-0199.R1. PMID: 35236110